PROSPECTUS

October 2015



FRANKLIN FLOATING RATE FUND PLC



FRANKLIN FLOATING RATE FUND PLC

(an investment company with variable capital)

PROSPECTUS

October 2015

AIFM

Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l.

INVESTMENT MANAGER

Franklin Advisers, Inc.

IMPORTANT INFORMATION

If you are in any doubt about the contents of this Prospectus, you should consult your stockbroker, bank manager, solicitor, accountant or other financial adviser.

The Company

This Prospectus contains information relating to Franklin Floating Rate Fund plc (the "Company"). The Company is an investment company with variable capital incorporated in Ireland on 1 December 1999 as a public limited company under registration number 316174.

The Company will invest substantially all of its assets directly in the Franklin Floating Rate Master Trust. Please see section "Investment Objective And Policy Of The Company"

Franklin Templeton International Services S.à.r.l. (the "AIFM") and the directors of the Company (the "Directors") accept responsibility for the accuracy of the information contained in this Prospectus as at the date of its publication and confirm, having made all reasonable enquiries, that to the best of their knowledge and belief there are no other facts the omission of which would make any statement misleading. The Company features several classes of Shares which will rank pari passu with each other in all respects except as to all or any of the following:-

- dividend policy:
- · the level of fees and expenses to be charged;
- · Class Currency designation; and
- the minimum subscription amount.

All Shares, other than the Class A (dis) EUR-H1 Shares and Class A (dis) SGD-H1 Shares, shall be designated in a Class Currency of US Dollars. Class A (dis) EUR-H1 Shares shall be designated in Euro and Class A (dis) SGD-H1 Shares shall be designated in Singapore Dollars.

As of the date of this Prospectus, the Company has the following share classes available for subscription in Hong Kong:

- Class A (acc) Shares
- Class A (dis) Shares
- Class A (dis) EUR-H1 Shares
- Class A (dis) SGD-H1 Shares

Prospective investors should note that Class B Shares are no longer being offered for subscription in Hong Kong. Existing holders of Class B Shares may obtain information on their holdings from the Hong Kong Representative free of charge during normal business hours on any Business Day.

An investment in the Company should not constitute a substantial proportion of an investment portfolio and may not be appropriate for all investors.

Investor Responsibility

Prospective investors should review this Prospectus carefully and in its entirety and consult with their legal, tax and financial advisers in relation to (i) the legal requirements within their own countries for the purchase, holding, exchange, redemption or disposal of Shares; (ii) any foreign exchange restrictions to which they are subject in their own countries in relation to the purchase, holding, exchange, redemption or disposal of Shares; and (iii) the legal, tax, financial or other consequences of subscribing for, purchasing, holding, exchanging, redeeming or disposing of Shares. Prospective investors should seek the advice of their legal, tax and financial advisers if they have any doubts regarding the contents of this Prospectus. A copy of the Prospectus of the Company registered in Ireland is available for prospective investors upon request.

Central Bank Authorisation

The Company is authorised by the Central Bank of Ireland (the "Central Bank") as a designated investment company pursuant to Section 256 of Part XIII of the Companies Act 1990. The Central Bank shall not be liable by virtue of its authorisation of the Company or by reason of its exercise of the functions conferred on it by legislation in relation to the Company for any default of the Company. Authorisation of the Company by the Central Bank does not constitute a warranty by the Central Bank as to the creditworthiness or financial standing of the various parties to the scheme, nor is the Central Bank responsible for the contents of this Prospectus. Such authorisation does not constitute an endorsement or quarantee of the Company by the Central Bank.

The Company must comply with the aim of spreading investment risk in accordance with Section 253(2)(a) of Part XIII of the Companies Act 1990.

Distribution And Selling Restrictions

The Company has been authorised by the SFC under the Hong Kong Securities and Futures Ordinance. The SFC does not, however, take any responsibility for the financial soundness of the Company or the accuracy of any statement or opinion expressed in this Prospectus. SFC authorisation is not a recommendation or endorsement of the Company nor does it guarantee the commercial merits of the Company or its performance. It does not mean the Company is suitable for all investors nor is it an endorsement of its suitability for any particular investor or class of investors. The distribution of this Prospectus and the offering or purchase of the Shares is restricted in certain jurisdictions and to certain persons. No persons receiving a copy of this Prospectus or the accompanying application form in any such jurisdiction may treat this Prospectus or such application form as constituting an invitation to them to subscribe for Shares, nor should they in any event use such application form, unless in the relevant jurisdiction such an invitation could lawfully be made to them and such application form could lawfully be used without compliance with any registration or other legal requirements. Accordingly, this Prospectus does not constitute an offer or solicitation by anyone in any jurisdiction in which such offer or solicitation is not qualified to do so or to anyone to whom it is unlawful to make such offer

solicitation. It is the responsibility of any persons in possession of this Prospectus and any persons wishing to apply for Shares pursuant to this Prospectus to inform themselves of and to observe all applicable laws and regulations of any relevant jurisdiction. Prospective applicants for Shares should inform themselves as to the legal requirements of so applying and any applicable exchange control regulations and taxes in the countries of their respective citizenship, residence or domicile.

Although there is no statutory prohibition in Ireland on the purchase or holding by persons resident in Ireland for Irish tax purposes of Shares in the Company, the Company imposes restrictions on the holding of Shares by such persons.

The Company is not registered in the United States of America under the Investment Company Act of 1940 (the "1940 Act"). The Shares of the Company have not been registered in the United States of America under the Securities Act of 1933. The Shares made available under this offer may not be directly or indirectly offered or sold in the United States of America or any of its territories or possessions or areas subject to its jurisdiction or to or for the benefit of nationals or residents thereof, unless pursuant to an exemption from registration requirements available under US law, any applicable statute, rule or interpretation. US Persons are not eligible to invest in the Company. Prospective investors shall be required to declare that they are not a US Person and are not applying for Shares on behalf of any US Person. In the absence of written notice to the Company to the contrary, if a prospective investor provides a non-US address on the application form for investment in the Company, this will be deemed to be a representation and warranty from such investor that he/she/ it is not a US Person and that such investor will continue to be a non-US Person unless and until the Company is otherwise notified of a chance in the investor's US Person status.

The term "US Person" shall mean any person that is a United States person within the meaning of Regulation S under the United States Securities Act of 1933 or as defined by the U.S. Commodity Futures Trading Commission for this purpose, as the definition of such term may be changed from time to time by legislation, rules, regulations or judicial or administrative agency interpretations.

The Company is not registered in any provincial or territorial jurisdiction in Canada and Shares of the Company have not been qualified for sale in any Canadian jurisdiction under applicable securities laws. The Shares made available under this offer may not be directly or indirectly offered or sold in any provincial or territorial jurisdiction in Canada or to or for the benefit of residents thereof. Prospective investors may be required to declare that they are not a Canadian resident and are not applying for Shares on behalf of any Canadian residents. If an investor becomes a Canadian resident after purchasing Shares of the Company, the investor will not be able to purchase any additional Shares of the Company.

The Shares have not been and will not be registered pursuant to Article 4, Paragraph 1 of the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (Law no. 25 of 1948, as amended) ("FIEL") and, accordingly, none of the Shares nor any interest therein may be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit, of any Japanese person or to others for re-offering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to any Japanese person except under circumstances which will result in compliance with all applicable laws, regulations and guidelines promulgated by the relevant Japanese governmental and regulatory authorities and in effect at the relevant time. For this purpose, a "Japanese person" means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organised under the laws of Japan.

Stock Exchange Listing

Application will be made to the Irish Stock Exchange for the Class A (dis) EUR-H1 Shares and the Class A (dis) SGD-H1 Shares of the Company to be admitted to the Official List and to trading on the Main Securities Market of the Irish Stock Exchange.

The Class A (dis) Shares were admitted to the Official List and to trading on the Main Securities Market of the Irish Stock Exchange on 2 May 2003. The Class A (acc) Shares were admitted to the Official List and to trading on the Main Securities Market of the Irish Stock Exchange on 11 August 2004. The Directors do not anticipate that an active secondary market will develop in the Shares of the Company.

Neither the admission of the Shares to the Official List and to trading on the Main Securities Market nor the approval of the listing particulars pursuant to the listing requirements of the Irish Stock Exchange shall constitute a warranty or representation by the Irish Stock Exchange as to the competence of service providers to or any party connected with the Company, the adequacy of information contained in the listing particulars or the suitability of the Company for investment purposes.

Reliance On This Prospectus

The Shares are offered only on the basis of the information contained in this Prospectus and the latest audited annual accounts and any subsequent half-yearly report of the Company.

Any further information or representation given or made by any dealer, broker or other person should be disregarded and accordingly, should not be relied upon. No person has been authorised to give any information or to make any representations, other than those contained in this Prospectus in connection with the offering and issue of Shares in the Company and, if given or made such information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Company or the Directors or by the AIFM. Neither the delivery of this Prospectus nor the offer, issue or sale of Shares shall, under any circumstances, constitute a representation that the information given in this Prospectus is correct as of any time subsequent to the date of this Prospectus. Statements made in this Prospectus are based on the law and practice currently in force in Ireland and Hong Kong and are subject to changes therein. This Prospectus should be read in its entirety before making an application for Shares.

Distribution of this Prospectus is not authorised unless it is accompanied by a copy of the latest annual report and accounts and, if published after the latest annual report and accounts, the latest half-yearly report and accounts. Such reports shall form part of this Prospectus and all together shall constitute the Prospectus for the issue of Shares.

Risks

Investment in the Company carries with it a degree of risk. The value of Shares and the income from them may go down as well as up, and investors may not get back the amount invested. Investment in the Company should not constitute the sole or main investment of an investor's portfolio. Investors should consider the "Risk Factors" section in this Prospectus.

CONTENTS

Important Information	
Directory	:
Definitions	
Investment Considerations	
Investment Techniques	10
Risk Factors	1:
The Company	2
Subscriptions and Redemptions	2
Mandatory Redemption of Shares	24
Management and Administration	24
Taxation	3:
Fees and Expenses	3
General	39
Appendix	4

DIRECTORY

The Company:

Franklin Floating Rate Fund plc

Registered Office: JPMorgan House International Financial Services Centre Dublin 1 Ireland

Board of Directors:

Gregory E. McGowan Frank Ennis David McGeough Hans Wisser Ken Lewis (Alternate Director to Mr McGowan) Jamie Hammond (Alternate Director to Mr Wisser)

Administrator/Secretary:

J.P. Morgan Administration Services (Ireland) Limited JPMorgan House International Financial Services Centre Dublin 1 Ireland

Distributor:

Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. 8A rue Albert Borschette L-1246 Luxembourg

Sponsoring Listing Agent:

Matheson 70 Sir John Rogerson's Quay Dublin 2 Ireland

Shareholder Services Agent:

Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. 8A rue Albert Borschette L-1246 Luxembourg

Hong Kong Representative:

Franklin Templeton Investments (Asia) Limited 17/F Chater House 8 Connaught Road Central Hong Kong www.franklintempleton.com.hk

AIFM:

Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. 8A, rue Albert Borschette L-1246 Luxembourg

Depositary:

J.P. Morgan Bank (Ireland) plc JPMorgan House International Financial Services Centre Dublin 1 Ireland

Registered Auditors:

PricewaterhouseCoopers One Spencer Dock North Wall Quay Dublin 1 Ireland

Legal Advisers as to Irish Law:

Matheson 70 Sir John Rogerson's Quay Dublin 2 Ireland

Investment Manager:

Franklin Advisers, Inc. One Franklin Parkway San Mateo CA 94403-1906 USA

The Master Fund:

Franklin Floating Rate Master Trust

Registered Office: Corporation Trust Company 1209 Orange Street Wilmington Delaware 19801

Trustees of the Master Fund:

Sam L. Ginn Harris J. Ashton Edith E. Holiday Frank A. Olson Larry D. Thompson John B. Wilson Gregory E. Johnson Michael Luttig Rupert H. Johnson

Custodian of the Master Fund:

The Bank of New York Mellon 100 Church Street New York, NY 10286 USA

Administrator of the Master Fund:

Franklin Templeton Services, LLC One Franklin Parkway San Mateo CA 94403 – 1906 USA

Investment Adviser of the Master Fund:

Franklin Advisers, Inc. One Franklin Parkway San Mateo California 94403-1906 USA

Registered Auditors of the Master Fund:

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Three Embarcadero Center, San Francisco, 94111-4004, USA

DEFINITIONS

In this Prospectus the following words and phrases have the meanings set forth below:

"Act" means Part XIII of the Companies Act 1990 and any and all applicable regulations made or conditions

imposed or derogations granted by the Central Bank thereunder:

"Accounting Date" means 31 July in each year or such other date as the Directors may from time to time determine;

"Accounting Period(s)" means a financial year of the Company ending on an Accounting Date and being the period in respect of which the accounts of the Company to be laid before it in general meeting are made up and commencing

on the date immediately succeeding the last day of the last financial year;

"Administrator' means J.P. Morgan Administration Services (Ireland) Limited or such other company as may for the time

being be appointed as administrator to the Company:

"Articles" means the Articles of Association of the Company for the time being in force and as may be modified

from time to time:

"AIFM" means Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. or such other entity as may for the time being

be appointed as the alternative investment fund manager under AIFMD in relation to the Company;

"AIFMD" means the Alternative Investment Fund Managers Directive (Directive 2011/61/EU) as amended;

"AIFMD Regulations" means the European Communities (Alternative Investment Fund Managers Directive) Regulations (SI

No 257 of 2013):

"AIFM Agreement" means the agreement dated 17 July 2014 between the Company and the AIFM, pursuant to which the AIFM was appointed alternative investment fund manager of the Company;

"Alternative Currency Class" means a share class in an alternative currency to the base currency of the Company;

"Associate" or "Associates" any bare trustee or nominee of a Shareholder or any person holding Shares on behalf of or to the order of a Shareholder or exercising voting rights at the request or direction of a Shareholder;

any relative of a Shareholder:

any person acting in his capacity as the trustee of any trust the principal beneficiaries of which are a Shareholder, any relative or partner of a Shareholder or any company, partnership, consortium or joint venture directly or indirectly managed or controlled by the Shareholder or by any relative or partner of the Shareholder or in which a Shareholder or any relative or partner of a Shareholder directly or indirectly holds, beneficially owns, controls or has an option over or is otherwise absolutely or conditionally entitled to more than 20% of the assets, revenues or voting rights;

(d) any partner of a Shareholder;

any company, partnership, consortium, ioint venture, trust, collective investment scheme or mutual fund directly or indirectly managed or controlled by a Shareholder or in which a Shareholder or any relative or partner of a Shareholder directly or indirectly holds, beneficially owns, controls or has an option over or is otherwise absolutely or conditionally entitled to more than 20% of the assets, revenues or voting rights:

any person or body of persons, company, partnership, consortium, joint venture, trust collective investment scheme or mutual fund which directly or indirectly manages or controls a Shareholder or directly or indirectly holds, beneficially owns, controls, has an option over or is otherwise absolutely or conditionally entitled to more than 20% of the assets, revenues or voting rights of or in a Shareholder.

"Auditors" means PricewaterhouseCoopers, Dublin or PricewaterhouseCoopers, San Francisco, CA or such other firm of chartered accountants as may from time to time be appointed as auditors to the Company;

"Business Day" means a day on which the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) is open for business and/or such other

business day or days as may be determined by the Directors;

"Central Bank" means the Central Bank of Ireland:

"Class Currency" means, in relation to each class, the currency in which the Shares of such class are designated as

"Common Shares" means shares of beneficial interest in the Franklin Floating Rate Master Series of shares in the Master

Fund:

"Company" means Franklin Floating Rate Fund plc; "Companies Acts" means the Companies Acts 1963 to 2012 (as amended from time to time);

"Dealing Day" means each Business Day or otherwise as the Directors may from time to time determine;

"Dealing Deadline" means 4.00 pm Hong Kong time or such other time as the Directors may from time to time determine

on each Dealing Day;

"Depositary" means J.P. Morgan Bank (Ireland) plc or such other company in Ireland as may from time to time be

appointed as depositary of all the assets of the Company with the prior approval of the Central Bank;

"Directors" means the directors of the Company for the time being and any duly constituted committee thereof;

"Distributor" means Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. or such other appointee as may be engaged

by the AIFM (where a third party thereto) to act with respect to the distribution of the Shares of the

Company;

"EUR" or "Euro" or "€" means the single currency of participating member states of the European Monetary Union introduced

on 1 January 1999;

"FATCA" Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act;

"FFI" a Foreign Financial Institution as defined in FATCA;

"Hedged Classes" means Shares of other classes as may be designated by the Directors from time to time;

"Hong Kong Representative" means Franklin Templeton Investments (Asia) Limited;

"Intermediary" means a person who carries on a business which consists of, or includes, the receipt of payments from

an investment undertaking on behalf of other persons or holds shares in an investment undertaking on

behalf of other persons;

"Investment Manager" means Franklin Advisers, Inc. or such other firm or company as may be appointed by the AIFM may

from time to time in relation to the Company;

"Investor Services" means Franklin Templeton Investor Services LLC, the Master Fund's shareholder servicing and transfer

agent;

"Irish Resident" any company resident, or other person resident or ordinarily resident, in Ireland for the purposes of Irish

tax. Please see the "Taxation" section below for the summary of the concepts of residence and ordinary

residence issued by the Irish Revenue Commissioners;

"Irish Revenue Commissioners" the Irish authority responsible for taxation;

"Master Fund" means the Franklin Floating Rate Master Trust;

"Net Asset Value" or "NAV" means the Net Asset Value of the Company calculated as described in this Prospectus;

"Net Asset Value per Share" means the Net Asset Value per Share of each class of Shares calculated as described in this

Prospectus;

"Ordinary Resolution" means a resolution passed by a simple majority of the votes cast in its favour by Shareholders entitled

to attend and vote at general meetings of the Company or on matters affecting the relevant Shares, as

the case may be;

"Prospectus" means this document and the Company's most recent annual report and accounts (if issued) or, if more

recent, its interim report and accounts;

"Recognised Market" with the exception of permitted investments in unlisted securities the Company will only invest in securities traded on a stock exchange or market which meets the regulatory criteria (regulated, operate regularly,

be recognised and open to the public) and which is listed in the Prospectus.

Stock Exchanges

(i) All stock exchanges in a Member State of the European Union;

(ii) All stock exchanges in a Member State of the European Economic Area (EEA) (Norway);

(iii) A stock exchange located in any of the following countries:

Australia

Canada

Japan

Hong Kong

New Zealand

Switzerland

USA

Markets

- (i) The market organised by the International Capital Markets Association;
- (ii) The market conducted by the "listed money market institutions" as described in the Bank of England publication "The Regulation of the Wholesale Cash and OTC Derivatives Markets" (in sterling, foreign currency and bullion);
- (iii) AIM the Alternative Investment Market in the UK, regulated and operated by the London Stock Exchange:
- (iv) The over-the-counter market in Japan regulated by the Securities Dealers Association of Japan;
- v) NASDAQ in the United States:
- vi) The market in US government securities conducted by primary dealers regulated by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York:
- (vii) The over-the-counter market in the United States conducted by primary and secondary dealers regulated by the Securities and Exchanges Commission and by the National Association of Securities Dealers (and by banking institutions regulated by the US Comptroller of the Currency, the Federal Reserve System or Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation));
- (viii) The French market for "Titres de Creance Negotiable" (over-the-counter market in negotiable debt instruments):
- (ix) EASDAQ (European Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotation); and
- (x) The over-the-counter market in Canadian Government Bonds, regulated by the Investment Dealers Association of Canada.

"Section 739B" Section 739B of TCA;

"SFC" means the Securities and Futures Commission of Hong Kong;

"SGD" means the Singapore Dollar, the currency of Singapore;

"Shares" means shares of whatever class in the capital of the Company;

"Shareholder" means a subscriber to the memorandum of association of the Company and every other person registered

as a holder of Shares in the capital of the Company;

"Shareholder Services Agent" means Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. or such other entity appointed by the Directors

to assist in relation to the distribution of Shares of the Company;

"Special Resolution" means a resolution passed with the support of 75% or more of the votes cast in its favour by Shareholders

entitled to attend and vote at general meetings of the Company or on matters effecting the relevant

Shares as the case may be;

"TCA" the Taxes Consolidation Act 1997;

"United States" or "US" means the United States of America (including its States and the District of Columbia), its territories,

possessions and other areas subject to its jurisdiction; and

"Valuation Point" means the time as of which the Net Asset Value is determined being 4.00 pm U.S. eastern standard

time on each Dealing Day.

INVESTMENT CONSIDERATIONS

Investment Objective And Policy Of The Company

The Company's investment goal is to provide a high level of current income and preservation of capital by investing up to 100% of its net assets in shares of the Franklin Floating Rate Master Series (the "Common Shares") in the Franklin Floating Rate Master Trust (the "Master Fund"). The investment objectives, policies and restrictions of the Master Fund are set out below. Any net assets not invested in the Master Fund will be retained in cash or invested in cash equivalents. The management and expenses of both the Company and the Master Fund are described under "Fees And Expenses". Through its ownership of Common Shares of the Master Fund, the Company indirectly bears its proportionate share of the Master Fund's expenses. There can be no assurance that the Company will achieve its investment objective. Investors should carefully assess the risks associated with an investment in the Company. See "Risk Factors".

The investment objective of the Company will not at any time be altered without the approval of an Ordinary Resolution of the Shareholders. Changes to investment policies which are material in nature may only be made with the approval of an Ordinary Resolution of the Shareholders. The Directors also note that where any of the investment restrictions are breached, the Company may be deemed unsuitable for listing and may be de-listed.

In the event of a change of investment objective and/or investment policy a reasonable notification period will be provided by the Company and the Company will provide facilities to enable Shareholders to redeem their Shares prior to implementation of these changes.

Investment Objectives And Policies Of The Master Fund

The Master Fund was organised as a Delaware statutory trust on 16 November 1999 and on 11 June 2002, the Master Fund's Board of Trustees voted to register the trust as an open-ended investment company which was approved by the shareholders on 26 June 2002. The registered office of the Master Fund is the Corporation Trust Company, 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, Delaware 19801. The Master Fund is registered with the SEC and is regulated as an investment company under the 1940 Act as amended. Investors should be aware that the performance of the Company will be dependent on the performance of the Master Fund and that any decline in the net asset

value of Common Shares held in the Master Fund will result in the subsequent decline of the Net Asset Value per Share.

The Master Fund's investment goal is to provide as high a level of current income and preservation of capital as is consistent with investment primarily in senior secured corporate loans and corporate debt securities with floating interest rates.

The debt obligations (U.S. government securities, U.S. government agency securities, money market instruments, corporate and commercial obligations and repurchase agreements) in which the Master Fund may invest (whether by way of subscription, acquisition, participation or investment) primarily consist of obligations traded on the over-the-counter market in the United States conducted by primary dealers and secondary dealers regulated by the SEC and NASD Regulation, Inc. and by banking institutions regulated by the US Controller of Currency, the Federal Reserve System or Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation and, in particular, on the market organised by the Loan Syndications and Trading Association.

The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund's investment. The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund generally will determine the value of the collateral backing the Master Fund's investment. The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund generally will determine the value of the collateral backing the Master Fund's investment by customary valuation techniques that it considers appropriate, including reference to financial statements, independent appraisal, or obtaining the market value of collateral (e.g., cash or securities), if it is readily ascertainable. The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund also will consider the nature of the industry in which the borrower operates, the nature of the borrower's assets, and the general quality and creditworthiness of the borrower. The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund evaluates the credit quality of the Master Fund's investments on an ongoing basis. The value assigned to the collateral by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund may be higher or lower than the value at which the borrower values the collateral on the borrower's books.

The Master Fund's floating rate investments will, in most instances, hold the most senior position in the capitalization structure of the company and be secured by specific collateral. Such senior position means that, in case the company becomes insolvent, the lenders or security holders in a senior position like the Master Fund will typically be paid before other creditors of the corporation from the assets of the company. When a company pledges specific collateral, it has agreed to deliver, or has actually delivered, to the lenders or security holders assets it owns that will legally become the property of the lenders or security holders in case the company defaults in paying interest or principal.

The Master Fund normally invests at least 80% of its net assets, plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes, in corporate loans and corporate debt securities that are made to, or issued by, borrowers that are U.S. companies, non-U.S. borrowers and U.S. subsidiaries of non-U.S. borrowers and that have floating interest rates (floating interest rate loans and securities). Shareholders in the Master Fund will be given 60 days advance notice of any change in this 80% policy. Certain of the Master Fund's floating interest rate investments may permit the borrower to select an interest rate reset period of up to one year. A portion of the Master Fund's investments may consist of loans with interest rates that are fixed for the term of the loan. Investment with longer interest rate reset periods or fixed interest rates may increase fluctuations in the Master Fund's share price as a result of changes in interest rates. Fixed rate corporate loans and debt securities that are converted from fixed rate investments to floating rate investments through interest rate swaps or other derivative transactions will be considered to be floating interest rate loans and securities for purposes of the Master Fund's policy of normally investing at least 80% of its net assets in income-producing floating interest rate corporate loans and corporate debt securities made to or issued by U.S. companies, non-U.S. entities and U.S. subsidiaries of non-U.S. entities. Some of the Master Fund's floating interest rate loans and securities may have the additional feature of converting into a fixed rate instrument after certain periods of time or under certain circumstances. Upon conversion of any such floating interest rate loans and securities to fixed rate instruments, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund will rebalance the Master Fund's investments, if needed, to meet the 80% level described above, as promptly as is reasonable. Generally, corporate loans and corporate debt securities require that the borrower or issuer comply with various restrictive covenants that accompany the loan or security although some available in the market from time to time are 'covenant lite' in that they contain fewer or no restrictive covenants.

The debt obligations may be structured to require the Master Fund to contribute additional capital to the corporate issuer or obligor. If the Master Fund's future obligations are not met for any reason, including the failure of an intermediate participant to fulfil its obligations, the Master Fund's interests may be harmed. The possible exposure of the Master Fund resulting from these requirements will be aggregated to ensure that prior to becoming subject to a requirement to contribute additional capital to the Master Fund will be satisfied the requirements will not result in a breach of its investment restrictions.

The Master Fund normally invests primarily in corporate loans or securities of U.S. entities, but may invest up to 65% of its assets in corporate loans or corporate debt securities of entities in developed countries other than the U.S. The Master Fund may from time to time invest in corporate debt securities of entities in emerging market countries, but currently does not intend to invest more than 35% of its assets in emerging market countries. The Master Fund considers a country to be an emerging market country if it is defined as a country with an emerging or developing economy by any one or more of the following: the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (commonly known as the World Bank), the International Finance Corporation, or the United Nations or its agencies or authorities.

The Master Fund currently invests predominantly in corporate loans or corporate debt securities that are U.S. dollar-denominated or otherwise provide for payment in U.S. dollars. For the purposes of pursuing its investment goals, the Master Fund may enter into interest rate and credit dransactions involving certain derivative instruments, including interest rate and credit default swaps (including loan and high yield credit default swaps) or other derivative transactions. The Master Fund may use such interest rate or credit-related derivative transactions to hedge risks relating to changes in interest rates, credit risks and other market factors. The Master Fund may also use interest rate or credit-related derivative transactions for the purposes of enhancing fund returns, increasing liquidity, and/or gaining exposure to particular instruments or interest rates in more efficient or less expensive ways.

When the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund believes market or economic conditions are unfavorable for investors (for example in times of market failure), the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund may invest up to 100% of the Master Fund's assests in a temporary defensive manner by holding all or a substantial portion of its assets in cash, cash equivalents or other high quality short-term investments. Temporary defensive investments generally may include money market fund shares (including shares of an affiliated money market fund), U.S. government securities, high-grade commercial paper, repurchase agreements and other money market instruments. The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund also may invest in these types of securities or hold cash while looking for suitable investment opportunities or to maintain liquidity. In these circumstances, the Master Fund may be unable to achieve its investment goals.

In addition to the Master Fund main investments, the Master Fund may, under normal conditions hold ancillary liquid assets and invest up to 20% of its net assets in certain other types of short term debt securities and obligations including unsecured debt obligations, U.S. government securities, U.S. government securities (some of which may not be backed by the full faith and credit of the United States), bank money market instruments (such as certificates of deposit), bankers acceptances and corporate and commercial obligations (such as commercial paper and medium-term notes) and for efficient portfolio management purposes re-purchase agreements. These short-term debt securities or obligations will not exceed 20% of the Master Fund's total assets except (i) during interim periods pending investment of the net proceeds of Common Share sales; (ii) pending reinvestment of proceeds of the sale of debt obligations of the Master Fund, and (iii) during temporary defence periods when, in the opinion of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund, suitable senior secured debt obligations are not available or prevailing market or economic conditions warrant.

Floating interest rate loans and securities are generally credit-rated less than investment grade and may be subject to restrictions on resale. The Master Fund may invest up to 100% of its portfolio in floating interest rate loans and securities that may be high yield, high risk, debt securities and are rated less than investment grade (i.e., less than BBB, sometimes called junk bonds), or unrated. Under normal conditions, the Master Fund invests at least 65% of its total assets in floating interest rate loans and securities that are rated B or higher by a nationally recognized statistical rating organization ("NRSRO") or, if unrated, are determined to be of comparable quality by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund. Under normal conditions, the Master Fund may invest up to 35% of its total assets in floating interest rate loans and securities that are rated below B by an NRSRO or, if unrated, are determined to be of comparable quality by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund.

The Master Fund has no restrictions on portfolio maturity. The Master Fund anticipates, however, that a majority of its investments will have stated maturities ranging from three to ten years. This means that the borrower is required to fully repay the obligation within that time period. The Master Fund also anticipates that its investments will generally have an expected average life of five years or less. The expected average life of most floating rate investments is less than their stated maturities because the borrowers may choose to pay off such obligations early. Such obligations usually permit the borrower to elect to prepay. Also, prepayment is likely because such corporate obligations generally provide that the lenders will have priority in prepayment in case of sales of assets of the borrowers, or from excess cash flow.

To a limited extent, the Master Fund may also acquire warrants and equities securities traded on Recognised Markets in connection with or incidental to the Master Fund's investment activities. A warrant is a security that gives the holder the right, but not the obligation, to subscribe for newly created securities of the issuer or a related company at a fixed price either at a certain date or during the set period.

The Master Fund may invest up to 5% of its net assets in other investment companies, including closed-end funds and exchange traded funds (ETFs) to the extent permitted by the 1940 Act, U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") rules thereunder and exemptions thereto. With respect to unaffiliated funds in which the Master Fund may invest, Section 12(d)(1)(A) of the 1940 Act requires that, as determined immediately after a purchase is made, (i) not more than 5% of the value of the Master Fund's total assets will be invested in the securities of any one investment company, (ii) not more than 10% of the value of the Master Fund's total assets will be invested in securities of investment companies as a group, and (iii) not more than 3% of the outstanding voting stock of any one investment company will be owned by the Master Fund. The Master Fund will limit its investments in unaffiliated funds in accordance with the Section 12(d)(1)(A) limitations set forth above, except to the extent that any rules, regulations or no-action or exemptive relief under the 1940 Act permits the Master Fund's investments to exceed such limits in unaffiliated underlying funds. There will be no change to the Master Fund's own fees as a result of its investment in other investment companies, but to the extent that the Master Fund invests in another investment company, because other investment companies pay advisory, administrative and service fees that are borne indirectly by investors, such as the Master Fund, there may be duplication of investment management and other fees. The Master Fund may also invest its cash balances in affiliated money market funds to the extent permitted by its investment policies and rules and exemptions granted under the 1940 Act.

Changes to investment policies which are not fundamental, and which are not material in nature, may be made with the approval of the Board of the Master Fund.

Fundamental Investment Policies Of The Master Fund

The Master Fund has adopted the following restrictions as fundamental policies. As a matter of fundamental policy, the Master Fund may not:

- Borrow money, except to the extent permitted by the 1940 Act, or any rules, exemptions or interpretations thereunder that may be adopted, granted or issued by the SEC.
- Act as an underwriter except to the extent the Master Fund may be deemed to be an underwriter when disposing of securities it owns or when selling its own shares.
- 3. Make loans if, as a result, more than 331/s% of its total assets would be lent to other persons, including other investment companies to the extent permitted by the 1940 Act or any rules, exemptions or interpretations thereunder that may be adopted, granted or issued by the SEC. This limitation does not apply to (1) the lending of portfolio securities, (2) the purchase of debt securities, other debt instruments, loan participations and/or engaging in direct corporate loans in accordance with its investment goals and policies, and (3) repurchase agreements to the extent the entry into a repurchase agreement is deemed to be a loan.
- 4. Invest more than 25% of its net assets in securities of issuers in any one industry (other than securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government or any of its agencies or instrumentalities or securities of other investment companies), except that, under normal market conditions, the Master Fund will invest more than 25% of its net assets in securities of companies operating in the industry group consisting of financial institutions and their holding companies, including commercial banks, thrift institutions, insurance companies and finance companies. For purposes of this restriction, the Fund currently considers such companies to include the borrower, the agent bank and any intermediate participant.
- 5. Purchase or sell real estate unless acquired as a result of ownership of securities or other instruments and provided that this restriction

does not prevent the Master Fund from (i) purchasing or selling securities or instruments secured by real estate or interests therein, securities or instruments representing interests in real estate or securities or instruments of issuers that invest, deal or otherwise engage in transactions in real estate or interests therein, and (ii) making, purchasing or selling real estate mortgage loans.

- Purchase or sell physical commodities, unless acquired as a result of ownership of securities or other instruments and provided that this restriction does not prevent the Master Fund from (i) engaging in transactions involving currencies and futures contracts and options thereon or (ii) investing in securities or other instruments that are secured by physical commodities.
- Issue senior securities, except to the extent permitted by the 1940 Act or any rules, exemptions or interpretations thereunder that may be adopted, granted or issued by the SEC.
- 8. Purchase the securities of any one issuer (other than the U.S. government or any of its agencies or instrumentalities or securities of other investment companies, whether registered or excluded from registration under Section 3(c) of the 1940 Act) if immediately after such investment (a) more than 5% of the value of the Master Fund's total assets would be invested in such issuer or (b) more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer would be owned by the Master Fund, except that up to 25% of the value of the Master Fund's total assets may be invested without regard to such 5% and 10% limitations.

If a percentage restriction is met at the time of investment, a later increase or decrease in the percentage due to a change in the value or liquidity of portfolio securities or the amount of assets will not be considered a violation of any of the foregoing restrictions, except that with respect to borrowing, if the borrowing exceeds the Master Fund's percentage restriction on borrowing, the Master Fund will reduce its borrowing within three days to no more than the percentage restriction.

Notwithstanding the investment restrictions above, for such time as the Master Fund remains authorised by the SFC, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund, Franklin Advisers, Inc., may not obtain a rebate on any fees or charges levied by a collective investment scheme into which the Master Fund invests, or by the management company of such an underlying scheme.

Notwithstanding the Fundamental Investment Policies of the Master Fund outlined above, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund has entered into a side letter to the effect that the investment objectives and policies of the Master Fund will be carried out in accordance with the following investment and borrowing restrictions:

- (a) the Master Fund may not invest more than 10% of its net assets in securities which are not listed, traded or dealt in on Recognised Markets:
- (b) subject to (c) and (d) below, the Master Fund may not invest more than 10% of its net assets in securities issued by a single issuer. Related companies/institutions are regarded as a single issuer for the purpose of this restriction;
- (c) the Master Fund may not maintain more than 10% of its net assets on deposit with any one institution. This limit is increased to 30% for deposits with, or securities evidencing deposits issued by, or securities guaranteed by; (i) an EU credit institution; (ii) a bank authorised in a member state of the European Free Trade Association (EFTA); (iii) a bank authorised by a signatory state (other than an EU Member State of EFTA) to the Basle Capital Convergence Agreement of July 1998 (Canada, Japan, United States); or (iv) the Custodian of the Master Fund or a bank which is an affiliate of the Custodian of the Master Fund. Related companies and institutions are regarded as a single issuer for the purposes of this restriction;
- (d) the Master Fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in different securities issued or guaranteed by any EU member state or any local authority of an EU member state or by Australia, Canada, Japan, New Zealand, Norway, Switzerland and the United States of America or by any of the following public international bodies of which one or more EU member states are members: the European Investment Bank, the Asian Investment Bank, the World Bank, Euratom, the European Union, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development; the International Finance Corporation, the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development and the Inter-American Development Bank. In such circumstances the Master Fund must hold security from at least six different issues with securities from any one issue not exceeding 30% of its net asset value:
- (e) the Master Fund may not own more than 10% of any class of security issued by any single issuer, unless the issuer is an open-ended collective investment scheme. Generally, the Master Fund may not invest more than 20% of it net assets in another open-ended collective investment scheme and, for such time as it remains authorised by the SFC in Hong Kong, the Master Fund may not invest more than 10% of its net assets in another open-ended collective investment scheme (other than investment into another underlying scheme as authorised by the SFC). Where investment is made into another collective investment scheme managed by the same management company or by an associated or related company, the manager of the scheme in which the investment is being made will waive the preliminary/initial charge which it is entitled to charge for its own account in relation to the acquisition of units. If a commission is received by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund by virtue of an investment in the shares of another collective investment scheme and that other collective investment scheme is managed by a related company then this commission will be paid into the property of the Master Fund;
- (f) the Master Fund shall not make short sales of securities or trade securities not owned by it or for its account or otherwise maintain a short position;
- (g) the borrowings of the Master Fund may not exceed 25% of its net asset value and for such time as the Master Fund remains authorised in Hong Kong will not exceed 10% of its total net asset value and should be restricted to facilitating redemptions or defraying operating expenses. Repos and securities lending agreements used for efficient portfolio management purposes shall not be regarded as "borrowing" for the purposes of this limitation, however, any potential exposure created by over-the-counter contracts entered into by the Master Fund shall be aggregate with any borrowings for the purposes of this limitation;
- (h) the Master Fund may not invest more than 5% of its net assets in warrants; and
- (i) the Master Fund does not currently intend to invest more than 20% of its net assets in the debt obligations of issuers or obligors in

any single industry. However, the Master Fund will invest more than 25% of its net assets in the securities of the following issuers as a group; commercial banks, thrift institutions, insurance companies and finance companies.

The investment restrictions referred to above, excluding the restriction on borrowing, apply at the time of the purchase of the investments. If the limits set out above are exceeded for reasons beyond the control of the Master Fund, or as a result of the exercise of subscription rights, the Master Fund must adopt as a priority objective the remedying of that situation, taking due account of the interests of the Shareholders. For the avoidance of doubt the Master Fund will not take or seek to take legal or management control of the issuer of any of its underlying investments.

Provided always that not more than 20% of the value of the gross assets of the Company may be exposed to the creditworthiness or solvency of any one counterparty.

Notwithstanding the investment restrictions above, and for such time as they remain authorised by the SFC, the Company and the Master Fund:

- (a) shall not write uncovered options;
- (b) shall not write call options if the aggregate of the exercise price of all such call options written would exceed 25% of the Company's
 or the Master Fund's total net asset value;
- (c) may only enter into financial futures contracts on an unhedged basis where the net aggregate value of the contract prices, whether payable to or by the Company or the Master Fund (other than futures contracts entered into for hedging purposes), together with the aggregate value of physical commodities and commodity based investments held by the Company or the Master Fund, will not exceed 20% of the net asset value of the Company or the Master Fund;
- (d) shall not invest any type of real estate (including buildings) or interests in real estate (including options or rights but excluding shares in real estate companies and interests in real estate investment trusts (REITs) that are listed on a stock exchange);
- (e) shall not lend, assume, guarantee, endorse or otherwise become directly or contingently liable for or in connection with any obligation or indebtedness of any person other than as stated in this Prospectus or with the prior written consent of the custodian of the Company or of the Master Fund;
- (f) shall not acquire asset which involves the assumption of any liability which is unlimited;
- (g) shall not invest in any security of any class in any company or body if any director or officer of the Company or the Master Fund individually owns more than 0.5% of the total amount of the total nominal amount of all the issued securities of that class, or collectively the directors and officer of the Company or the Master Fund own more than 5% of those securities;
- (h) shall not apply any part of the Company or the Master Fund in the acquisition of any investments which are for the time being nil paid or partly paid in respect of which a call due to be made unless such call could be met in full out of cash or near cash forming part of the Company or the Master Fund which has not been appropriated and set aside for any other purposes and shall not be entitled without the consent of the directors or custodian respectively to apply any part of the Company or Master Fund in the acquisition of any other investment which is likely to involve the Company or the Master Fund in any liability (contingent or otherwise); and
- (i) shall not invest more than 10% of Company's or the Master Fund's net asset value in securities issued and/or guaranteed by any single sovereign issuer (including its government and a public or local authority of that country) with a credit rating below investment grade, including unrated sovereign issuers.

The above mentioned restrictions also apply to the Company in respect of its net assets, (in particular the borrowings of the Company may not exceed 10% of its net asset value) and the Company and the Master Fund will be deemed as single entity for the purpose of complying with the restrictions.

For such time as it remains authorised by the SFC, the Master Fund will not invest in financial derivative instruments (including interest rate swaps, credit default swaps and currency swaps) for investment purposes (other than in accordance with Chapter 7 of the SFC's Code on Unit Trusts and Mutual Funds). The Master Fund may amend its policy with respect to investments in financial derivative instruments subject to the SFC's prior approval and by giving not less than one month's prior notice to investors.

INVESTMENT TECHNIQUES

Investment Techniques Of The Master Fund

The Master Fund may employ investment techniques and instruments for efficient portfolio management of the assets of the Master Fund including hedging against market movements, currency exchange or interest rate risks under the conditions and within the limits stipulated by legislation and described below. The Master Fund may not engage in leverage through the use of derivative instruments, i.e., the total exposure of the Master Fund, including but not limited to, its exposure from the use of any derivative instruments, must not exceed the total net asset value of the Master Fund.

Any revenues from efficient portfolio management techniques not received directly by the Master Fund, net of direct and indirect operational costs and fees, will be returned to the Master Fund.

Use Of Credit Default And Interest Rate Swaps

The Master Fund may enter into credit default swaps, including loan credit default swaps and interest rate swaps. The use of such derivative transactions may allow the Master Fund to obtain net long or net short exposures to selected interest rates, durations or credit risks. The

Master Fund may use these interest rate or credit-related derivative transactions for the purposes of enhancing returns, increasing liquidity, gaining exposure to particular instruments or interest rates in more efficient or less expensive ways and/or hedging risks relating to changes in interest rates, credit risks and other market factors. The Master Fund currently does not intend to enter into currency swaps.

Swap agreements, such as interest rate and credit default swaps, are contracts between the Master Fund and, typically, a brokerage firm, bank, or other financial institution (the swap counterparty) for periods ranging from a few days to multiple years. In a basic swap transaction, the Master Fund agrees with its counterparty to exchange the returns (or differentials in rates of return) earned or realized on a particular "notional amount" of underlying instruments. The notional amount is the set amount selected by the parties as the basis on which to calculate the obligations that they have agreed to exchange. The parties typically do not actually exchange the notional amount. Instead, they agree to exchange the returns that would be earned or realized if the notional amount were invested in given instruments or at given interest rates.

For credit default swaps, the "buyer" of the credit default swap agreement is obligated to pay the "seller" a periodic stream of payments over the term of the agreement in return for a payment by the "seller" that is contingent upon the occurrence of a credit event with respect to an underlying reference debt obligation. Generally, a credit event means bankruptcy, failure to timely pay interest or principal, obligation acceleration, or modified restructuring of the reference debt obligation. The contingent payment by the seller generally is the face amount of the debt obligation in exchange for the physical delivery of the reference debt obligation or a cash payment equal to the then current market value of that debt obligation. By way of example, the investment manager might "buy" credit default swaps to help protect against the risk of default by the issuer of one or more debt securities held by the Master Fund. Alternatively, the Master Fund may "sell" a credit default swap to gain exposure to an asset class more efficiently or less expensively than by purchasing the related debt security outright.

The Master Fund may enter into interest rate swaps in order to limit the exposure of its fixed rate debt obligations against fluctuations in interest rates. Interest rate swaps involve the exchange by the Master Fund with another party of their respective commitments or rights to pay or receive interest, such as an exchange of fixed rate payments for floating interest rate payments. For example, if the Master Fund holds a debt obligation with an interest rate that is reset only once each year, it may swap the right to receive interest at this fixed rate for the right to receive interest at a rate that is reset every week. Thus, if interest rates rise, the increased interest received by the Master Fund would offset a decline in the value of the debt obligation. On the other hand, if interest rates fall, the Master Fund's benefit from falling rates would be decreased.

Except as noted above, there is no limit on the amount of credit risk or interest rate hedging transactions that may be entered into by the Master Fund. The risk of loss with respect to credit risk hedges is limited to the amount of periodic streams of payments over the term of the agreement. If the other party to a credit default swap defaults, the Master Fund's risk of loss consists of the net payment of the face amount of the debt obligation. Similarly, the risk of loss with respect to interest rate hedges is limited to the net amount of interest payments that the Master Fund is obligated to make. If the other party to an interest rate swap defaults, the Master Fund's risk of loss consists of the net amount of interest payments that the Master Fund is entitled to receive. The Master Fund will only enter into an interest rate swap after the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund has evaluated the creditworthiness of the other party to the swap in accordance with the requirements set out below.

Interest rate and credit default swaps may be bought or sold by the Master Fund on a Recognised Market or off-exchange on an overthe-counter market ("OTC Contracts"). OTC Contracts are permitted under legislation subject to the following additional requirements (a) the OTC Contracts must not expose the Master Fund to risks which it could not otherwise assume (e.g., gain exposure to an instruments/ issuers to which the Master Fund cannot have a direct exposure or subject the Master Fund to potential loss greater than that which it could obtain in the cash market); (b) the obligations of the Master Fund under the OTC Contracts must, at all times, be held in liquid assets or readily marketable securities; (c) the counterparty must have a credit rating of A2 (or equivalent) or better, or if unrated, have, in the opinion of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund, an implied rating of A2 (or equivalent) or better. Alternatively, an unrated counterparty is acceptable if the Master Fund is indemnified against losses suffered as a result of a failure by the counterparty, by an entity which has and maintains a rating of A2 (or equivalent) or better; (d) exposure to the counterparty (which must take account of all exposures which the Master Fund might have to the counterparty), must not exceed 10% of the Master Fund's net asset value (or 30% of the Master Fund's net asset value in the case of a Relevant Institution (as defined below)) Acceptable collateral, as described under "Use of Repurchase Agreements" below, may be provided by a counterparty in order to reduce the Master Fund's exposure to that counterparty; (e) the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund must be satisfied that the counterparty has agreed to value the transaction at least weekly and to close out the transaction at its request at a fair value; and (f) the periodic reports of the Master Fund must provide information on the OTC Contracts entered into during the reporting period, the names of the counterparties and the resulting amount of commitments. The net maximum potential exposure created by such OTC Contracts, together with any other borrowings of the Master Fund shall not exceed 25% of the net assets of the Master Fund.

Use Of Repurchase Agreements/Reverse Repurchase Agreements

The Master Fund may enter into repurchase agreements with respect to its permitted investments. In a repurchase agreement transaction, the Master Fund purchases a U.S. government security from a bank or broker-dealer. The agreement provides that the bank or broker-dealer will repurchase the security at an agreed-upon price and date. The bank or broker-dealer must transfer to the Master Fund's account collateral consisting of securities with an initial value, including any earned but unpaid interest, equal to at least 102% of the dollar amount invested by the Master Fund in each repurchase agreement.

The Master Fund may enter into repurchase or reverse repurchase agreements ("repo contracts") only in accordance with normal market practice and provided that collateral obtained under the repo contract is in the form of cash or liquid securities and complies with the following criteria: liquidity: collateral must be sufficiently liquid so that it can be sold quickly at a robust price that is close to its pre-sale valuation; valuation: collateral must be capable of being valued on at least a daily basis and must be marked to market daily; issuer credit qualify: where the collateral issuer is not rated A-1, or equivalent, conservative haircuts must be applied. Any incremental income generated from repo contracts will be accrued to the Master Fund. Investors should note that the Master Fund any utilise up to 100% of its assets for repo contracts. Until the expiry of a repo contract, the collateral obtained under such contract (a) must equal or exceed in value at all times the value of the amount invested or securities loaned by the Master Fund; (b) must be transferred to the trustee of the Master Fund or its agent (except where the Master Fund uses tri-party collateral management services of International Central Securities Depositaries and Relevant Institutions which are generally recognised as specialists in this type of transaction and the Master Fund's

trustee is a named participant to the collateral arrangements); and (c) must be immediately available to the Master Fund without recourse to the counterparty in the event of a default by that entity.

Non-cash collateral (i) cannot be sold or pledged by the Master Fund; (ii) must be held at the risk of the counterparty; (iii) must be issued by an entity independent of the counterparty; and (iv) must be diversified to avoid concentration in any one country, sector or issue.

Cash received as collateral may only be invested in (i) deposits with Relevant Institutions (ii) government or other public securities (iii) certificates of deposit issued by Relevant Institutions, (iv) letters of credit with a residual maturity of three months or less which are unconditional and irrevocable and which are issued by Relevant Institutions, (v) repo contracts, subject to the provisions of this section, and (vi) daily dealing money market funds which have and maintain a rating of AAA or equivalent provided that if investment is made in a fund managed by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund or by an associated or related company, no subscription, conversion or redemption charge may be charged by the underlying money market fund.

Invested cash collateral held at the credit risk of the Master Fund, other than cash collateral invested in government or other public securities or money market funds, must be invested in a diversified manner. The Master Fund must be satisfied, at all times, that any investment of cash collateral will enable it to meet its repayment obligations. Invested cash collateral may not be placed on deposit with, or invested in securities issued by the counterparty or a related entity.

The Master Fund may only enter into repo contracts with counterparties which have a minimum credit rating of A2 or equivalent or are deemed by the Master Fund to have an implied rating of A2. Alternatively, an unrated counterparty is acceptable where the Master Fund is indemnified against losses suffered as a result of a failure by the counterparty, by an entity which has and maintains a rating of A2 or equivalent. The Master Fund may enter into repo contracts which may constitute up to 100% of the Master Fund's total net assets in a temporary defensive investment situation.

Repo contracts do not constitute borrowing or lending for the purposes of the borrowing restrictions set out under "Fundamental Investment Policies Of The Master Fund" above.

When-issued And Delayed Delivery Securities

The Master Fund may purchase securities on a "when-issued" basis and may purchase or sell securities on a "delayed delivery" basis. The price, which is generally expressed in yield terms, is fixed at the time the commitment is made, but delivery and payment for the securities take place at a later date. When issued securities and delayed delivery may be sold prior to the settlement date, but the Master Fund will usually enter into when issued and delayed delivery only with the intention of actually receiving or delivering the securities or to avoid currency risk, as the case may be. No income accrues on securities which have been purchased pursuant to a delayed delivery or on a when-issued basis prior to delivery of the securities. If the Master Fund disposes of the right to acquire a when-issued security prior to its acquisition or disposes of its right to deliver or receive against a delayed delivery, the Master Fund may incur a gain or loss. There is a risk that the securities may not be delivered and that the Master Fund may incur a loss.

Lending Of Portfolio Securities

The Master Fund may from time to time lend its portfolio securities to qualified securities dealers or other institutional investors. However, the Master Fund will limit such loans to a value of 331/4% of the Master Fund's total assets, measured at the time of the most recent loan. This limitation is a fundamental policy, which means it may not be changed without the approval of the holders of a majority of the Common Shares.

The conditions applicable to the collateral obtained under securities lending agreements are identical to those in relation to repo contracts and are described under "Use Of Repurchase Agreements/Reverse Repurchase Agreements" above.

Notwithstanding the above, the Master Fund may enter into securities lending programmes organised by generally recognised International Central Securities Depositaries Systems provided that the programme is subject to a guarantee from the system operator.

The Master Fund may only enter into securities lending agreements with counterparties which have a minimum credit rating of A2 or equivalent or are deemed by the Master Fund to have an implied rating of A2. Alternatively, an unrated counterparty is acceptable where the Master Fund is indemnified against losses suffered as a result of a failure by the counterparty, by an entity which has and maintains a rating of A2 or equivalent.

In addition, the Master Fund must have the right at any time to terminate any securities lending agreement entered into by it, and to demand the return of any or all securities lent within five business days or other period as normal market practice dictates.

To the extent that the Master Fund engages in securities lending it may appoint a securities lending agent which may receive a fee in relation to its securities lending activities. Any such securities lending agent is not expected to be an affiliate of the Depositary of the Master Fund or Investment Adviser of the Master Fund. Any operational costs arising from such securities lending activities shall be borne by the securities lending agent out of its fee.

Any incremental income generated from any securities lending transaction will be accrued to the Master Fund.

Securities lending agreements do not constitute borrowing or lending for the purposes of the borrowing restrictions set out under "Fundamental Investment Policies Of The Master Fund" above.

RISK FACTORS

Investment in the Company carries with it a degree of risk including the risks described below. These investment risks are not purported to be exhaustive and potential investors should review the Prospectus carefully and consult with their professional advisers before making an application for Shares. It is important to keep in mind one of the main axioms of investing: generally, the higher the risk of losing money,

the higher the potential reward. The reverse, also, is generally true: the lower the risk, the lower the potential reward. There can be no assurance that the Company will achieve its investment objectives. The Net Asset Value of Shares may go down as well as up and you may not get back the money invested or the return on your investment.

Provisional Allotments

As the Company may provisionally allot Shares to proposed investors prior to receipt of the requisite subscription monies for those Shares the Company may suffer losses as a result of the non-payment of such subscription monies. While the Company may cancel any provisional allotment if subscription monies are not received in a timely fashion, losses to the Company may nonetheless arise if the Company is required to borrow monies in order to settle subscriptions for Common Shares made in the expectation of the receipt of the relevant subscription monies. The Company may subsequently redeem the Common Shares in order to repay the borrowings, but the interim cost of funding will be borne by the Company. The relevant investor is required to indemnify the Company for any such losses but if the Company is unable to recover under the indemnity the Company as a whole will bear the loss.

Share Currency Designation Risk

A class of Shares may be designated in a currency other than the base currency of the Company, being US Dollars. In such circumstances adverse exchange rate fluctuations between the base currency and the Class Currency may result in a decrease in return and/or a loss of capital for Shareholders. The Investment Manager may try to mitigate this risk for holders of the Hedged Class Shares by using any of the efficient portfolio management techniques and instruments (including currency options and forward currency exchange contracts), within the conditions and limits imposed by the Central Bank, to hedge the foreign currency exposure of such classes into the base currency of the Company. A class may not be leveraged as a result of the use of such techniques and instruments however, subject to the below, hedging up to, but not exceeding 105% of the Net Asset Value attributable to the relevant class, is permitted. The Investment Manager will monitor hedging on at least a monthly basis and will increase or reduce the level of hedging to ensure that it neither exceeds nor remains below 100% of the Net Asset Value attributable to the relevant class at any month-end.

Investors should be aware that this strategy may substantially limit Shareholders of the relevant Hedged Class from benefiting if the Class Currency falls against the base currency of the Company. In such circumstances, Shareholders of the Hedged Class may be exposed to fluctuations in the Net Asset Value per Share reflecting the gains/loss on and the costs of the relevant financial instruments.

In the case of a class which is designated in the currency other than the base currency of the Company, a currency conversion will take place on subscriptions, redemptions, exchanges and distributions at the rate of exchange available to the Company and the cost of conversion will be deducted from the relevant class.

Although hedging strategies may not necessarily be used in relation to each class within the Company, the financial instruments used to implement such strategies shall be assets/liabilities of the Company as a whole. However, the gains/losses on and the costs of the relevant financial instruments will accrue solely to the relevant Hedged Class. Any currency exposure of a Hedged Class may not be combined with or offset with that of any other class of the Company.

The investments of the Master Fund may be denominated in currencies other than the Class Currencies of the Share classes of the Company. In such circumstances, adverse exchange rate fluctuations between the currencies in which the investments of the Master Fund are denominated and the relevant Class Currency may indirectly result in a decrease in return and/or a loss of capital for Shareholders.

Possible Indemnification Obligations

The Company has agreed, or may agree, to indemnify the Directors, the AIFM, the Investment Manager, the Administrator, the Depositary, the banks, brokers, dealers, counterparties and others, under various agreements entered into with such persons, against certain liabilities they or their respective directors, officers, affiliates or agents may incur in connection with their relationships with the Company.

Sales Charges

As a contingent deferred sales charge may be imposed there may be a difference at any one time between the sale and redemption price. Investment in the Company therefore should be viewed as medium to long-term.

Feeder Fund

Due to the Company's investment in the Master Fund, Shareholders will be subject to fees and expenses arising from the layered investment structure. See "Fees And Expenses". The Company may also bear, indirectly through its investment in the Master Fund, a proportion of the offering, organisational and operating expenses of the Master Fund.

The Master Fund may be permitted in certain circumstances to redeem its shares in-kind. Thus, upon the Company's withdrawal of all or a portion of its interest in the Master Fund, the Company may receive securities that are illiquid or difficult to value. In these circumstances, the Company would seek to dispose of these securities in an appropriate manner including obtaining the consent of Shareholders.

Master Fund Risks

As the Company intends to invest up to 100% of its net assets in shares of the Master Fund, the following Master Fund risk factors apply equally to the Company as they do to the Master Fund.

Illiquid Securities

The Master Fund may not invest more than 15% of its net assets in securities that are illiquid. Illiquid securities for purposes of this limitation are securities that may not be converted to cash for a period of seven days in the normal course of business at approximately the value at which the Master Fund has valued them, generally because they are not readily marketable or are subject to restrictions on resale. Some of the corporate loans and corporate debt securities in which the Master Fund invests are, at present, not readily marketable and may be subject to significant restrictions on resale. They may not have the liquidity of conventional investment grade debt securities and may be considered illiquid. In the event that the Master Fund voluntarily or involuntarily liquidates these assets, it may not get the full value of the assets. Reduced liquidity affecting an individual security or an entire market may have an adverse impact on market price and the Master Fund's ability to sell particular securities when necessary to meet the Master Fund's liquidity needs or in response to a specific economic event. As the market for corporate loans and corporate debt securities has matured, the Investment Adviser of the

Master Fund has found that liquidity continues to improve.

The sale of restricted or illiquid securities often requires more time and results in higher brokerage charges or dealer discounts and other selling expenses than the sale of securities eligible for trading on national securities exchanges or in the over-the-counter markets. Restricted securities often sell at a price lower than similar securities that are not subject to restrictions on resale.

Restricted Securities That May Be Freely Transferred Among Qualified Institutional Buyers Under Rule 144A Of The 1933 Act, As Amended ("144A Securities")

Due to changing market or other factors, 144A Securities may be subject to a greater possibility of becoming illiquid than securities that have been registered with the SEC for sale. In addition, the Master Fund's purchase of 144A Securities may increase the level of the Master Fund's illiquidity, as some institutional buyers may become uninterested in purchasing such securities after the Master Fund has purchased them.

Credit Risk

Corporate loans and corporate debt securities may constitute substantially all of the Master Fund's investments. Corporate loans and corporate debt securities are primarily dependent upon the creditworthiness of the borrower for payment of interest and principal. The Master Fund is subject to the risk that the scheduled interest or principal payments on corporate loans, corporate debt securities and other debt obligations in its portfolio will not be paid. If the borrower fails to pay scheduled interest or principal on a corporate loan or corporate debt security and other debt obligations, the income of the Master Fund or the value of its investments may be adversely affected. A decline in the Master Fund's Net Asset Value could result from a borrower defaulting on a corporate loan or corporate debt security and from changes in the creditworthiness of a borrower. In turn, this may reduce the amount of dividends on the Master Fund's shares. In the case of participation interests in corporate loans, a decline in the Net Asset Value also may result from changes in the creditworthiness of intermediate participants interposed between the Master Fund and the borrowers. The Master Fund's receipt of principal and interest payments on a corporate loan or a corporate debt security also depends upon the creditworthiness of any intermediate participant. To reduce credit risk, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund actively manages the Master Fund as described under the section "Investment Objectives And Policies Of The Master Fund" above.

Corporate loans and corporate debt securities made in connection with highly leveraged transactions are subject to greater credit risks than other corporate loans and corporate debt securities in which the Master Fund may invest. These credit risks include an increased possibility that the borrower may default on the corporate loan or corporate debt security, or may go into bankruptcy. The Master Fund may have more difficulty selling highly leveraged corporate loans and corporate debt securities than other corporate loans and corporate debt securities when they are less liquid. The value of such corporate loans and corporate debt securities can be more volatile in response to interest rate fluctuations. Certain corporate loans and corporate debt securities in which the Master Fund invests may not be rated by any NRSRO.

The Master Fund may own corporate loans and corporate debt securities of a borrower who files for protection under Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code. The Master Fund also may purchase corporate loans and corporate debt securities that are issued in connection with a restructuring pursuant to Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code. The Master Fund may purchase corporate loans and corporate debt securities that are in default as to the payment of interest or principal or both and with respect to which no interest or principal may be paid for a period of time. In almost all instances, the Master Fund will purchase these obligations only if they hold a senior position in the borrower's capitalization structure prior to bankruptcy and, in the case of obligations that are not then currently paying interest or principal or both, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund has determined that such obligations will either begin paying interest or principal or both soon enough to, or may be disposed of at a value that will, meet the investment goals and strategies of the Master Fund. Also, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund will determine that such obligations are a suitable investment by the Master Fund. However, many borrowers will have non-investment grade subordinated debt. During periods of deteriorating economic conditions, a borrower may have difficulty making its payments under such bonds and other subordinated debt obligations. These difficulties may damage the borrower's credit rating or its ability to obtain financing for short-term cash flow needs. This may force the borrower into bankruptcy or other forms of credit restructuring.

The Master Fund may invest up to 100% of its portfolio in floating interest rate loans and securities that may be high yield, high risk, debt securities that are rated less than investment grade (i.e., less than BBB). These entail default and other risks greater than those associated with higher-rated securities. Generally, the lower the rating category, the more risky is the investment. Unsecured debt securities rated lower than BBB by S&P or lower than Baa by Moody's are considered to be high yield, high risk investments, commonly known as "junk bonds." However, the senior secured corporate loans and corporate debt securities in which the Master Fund primarily invests are not junk bonds. They have features that junk bonds generally do not have. These corporate loans and corporate debt securities are senior obligations of the borrower and are secured by collateral. They generally are subject to certain restrictive covenants in favor of the lenders or security holders that invest in the corporate loans or corporate debt securities.

Limitations On Availability Of Corporate Loans, Participation Interests, Assignments And Corporate Debt Securities

Direct investments in corporate loans and, to a lesser degree, investments in participation interests or assignments may from time to time be available to only a limited extent. Consequently, there is a risk that the Master Fund may not be able to invest 80% or more of its net assets, plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes, in floating rate corporate loans and corporate debt securities or in senior secured corporate loans, participation interests, assignments and corporate debt securities, as described above. Limitations on the availability of these investments may be due to a number of factors. There may be more willing purchasers of direct corporate loans compared to the available loans. Direct lenders also may allocate only a small number of corporate loans to investors, such as the Master Fund. The lenders or the agent bank may have an incentive to market the less desirable corporate loans, participation interests or assignments to investors such as the Master Fund while retaining the more attractive investments for themselves. These factors may reduce the availability of the more desirable investments. As the market for these investments has increased. Also, as the Master Fund grows in size, making it possible to purchase larger blocks of these investments readily, the Master Fund's bargaining position for the more desirable investments will improve and there will be less risk that the Master Fund will be unable to invest in desirable investments.

There is a risk that the assets of the Master Fund may not be promptly and effectively invested during periods when the Master Fund is experiencing a large inflow of assets. This means that to the extent that the Master Fund is not investing its assets primarily in corporate loans, participation interests, assignments and corporate debt securities due to the foregoing risks, the Master Fund may be unable to achieve its investment goal. The availability of corporate loans, participation interests, assignments and corporate debt securities also may from time to time reduce the Master Fund's ability to readily comply with the Master Fund's investment policy regarding non-concentration in a single industry.

Closed-end Funds

The shares of a closed-end fund typically are bought and sold on an exchange. The risks of investing in a closed-end investment company typically reflect the risk of the types of securities in which the closed-end fund invests. Closed-end funds often leverage returns by issuing debt securities, auction rate preferred securities or reverse-repurchase agreements. The Master Fund may invest in debt securities issued by closed-end funds, subject to any quality or other standards applicable to the Master Fund's investment in debt securities. If the Master Fund invests in shares issued by leveraged closed-end funds, it will face certain risks associated with leveraged investments.

Investments in closed-end funds are subject to additional risks. For example, the price of the closed-end fund's shares quoted on an exchange may not reflect the net asset value of the securities held by the closed-end fund, and the premium or discount the share prices represent versus net asset value may change over time based on a variety of factors, including supply of and demand for the closed-end fund's shares, that are outside the closed-end fund's control or unrelated to the value of the underlying portfolio securities. If the Master Fund invests in the closed-end fund to gain exposure to the closed-end fund's investments, the lack of correlation between the performance of the closed-end fund's investments and the closed-end fund's share price may compromise or eliminate any such exposure. The performance of the Master Fund may be adversely affected as a result.

Exchange-traded Funds

The Master Fund may invest in ETFs. Most ETFs are regulated as registered investment companies under the 1940 Act. Many ETFs acquire and hold securities of all of the companies or other issuers, or a representative sampling of companies or other issuers that are components of a particular index. Such ETFs are intended to provide investment results that, before expenses, generally correspond to the price and yield performance of the corresponding market index, and the value of their shares should, under normal circumstances, closely track the value of the index's underlying component securities. Because an ETF has operating expenses and transaction costs, while a market index does not, ETFs that track particular indices typically will be unable to match the performance of the index exactly. ETF shares may be purchased and sold in the secondary trading market on a securities exchange, in lots of any size, at any time during the trading day. More recently, actively managed ETFs have been created that are managed similarly to other investment companies.

The shares of an ETF may be assembled in a block (typically 50,000 shares) known as a creation unit and redeemed in kind for a portfolio of the underlying securities (based on the ETF's net asset value) together with a cash payment generally equal to accumulated dividends as of the date of redemption. Conversely, a creation unit may be purchased from the ETF by depositing a specified portfolio of the ETF's underlying securities, as well as a cash payment generally equal to accumulated dividends of the securities (net of expenses) up to the time of deposit.

ETF shares, as opposed to creation units, are generally purchased and sold by smaller investors in a secondary market on a securities exchange. ETF shares can be traded in lots of any size, at any time during the trading day. Although the Master Fund, like most other investors in ETFs, intends to purchase and sell ETF shares primarily in the secondary trading market, the Master Fund may redeem creation units for the underlying securities (and any applicable cash), and may assemble a portfolio of the underlying securities and use it (and any required cash) to purchase creation units, if the investment manager believes it is in the Fund's best interest to do so.

An investment in an ETF is subject to all of the risks of investing in the securities held by the ETF and has similar risks as investing in a closed-end fund. In addition, because of the ability of large market participants to arbitrage price differences by purchasing or redeeming creation units, the difference between the market value and the net asset value of ETF shares should in most cases be small. An ETF may be terminated and need to liquidate its portfolio securities at a time when the prices for those securities are falling. The performance of the Master Fund may be adversely affected as a result.

Covenant I it is Risks

Covenant lite loans and debt securities generally entail higher risk, since they lack certain restrictions that serve as early warning signs of a borrower's financial troubles. This risk is offset to varying degrees by the fact that the same financial and performance information is available with or without covenants to lenders and the public alike and can be used to detect such early warning signs as deterioration of a borrowers financial conditions results. With such information, the portfolio managers are normally able to take appropriate action without the help of covenants in the loan agreements or debt securities. Covenant lite corporate loans and debt securities, however, may foster a capital structure designed to avoid defaults by giving borrowers or issuers increased financial flexibility when they need it the most.

The substantially increased issuance of covenant-lite loans and high-yield bonds with weak investor protections in the current market may signal the emergence of a "covenant bubble" that potentially could leave investors vulnerable if a credit cycle downturn in the market occurs.

Collateral Impairment

Generally, during syndication, the collateral for a secured corporate loan or corporate debt security has a fair market value at least equal to 100% of the corporate loan or corporate debt security. Corporate loans and corporate debt securities (excluding unsecured corporate loans and unsecured corporate debt securities) will be secured unless (i) the Master Fund's security interest in the collateral is invalidated for any reason by a court, or (ii) the collateral is fully released with the consent of the agent bank and lenders or under the terms of a loan agreement as the creditivorthiness of the borrower improves.

There are risks that may cause the collateral to be insufficient in the event that a borrower defaults on a corporate loan or corporate debt security. In most credit agreements there is no formal requirement to pledge additional collateral if the value of the collateral declines subsequent to the Master Fund's investment in the corporate loan or corporate debt security. To the extent that collateral consists of the stock of the borrower's subsidiaries or other affiliates, the Master Fund will be subject to the risk that this stock will decline in value.

Such a decline, whether as a result of bankruptcy proceedings or otherwise, could cause the corporate loan or corporate debt security to be under collateralized or unsecured. The collateral may be held directly or be subject to a first or second lien granted to the agent bank for the benefit of the lenders. Collateral subject to a second lien is riskier to lenders, such as the Master Fund, than a first lien since a first lien holder has a superior claim to payment in case of a default by the borrower.

There is the risk that the collateral may be difficult to liquidate. Intangible assets, such as trademarks, copyrights and patent rights and the first or second liens on the collateral may make the collateral illiquid and it may be difficult for the Master Fund to realize the full value of such collateral on a timely basis. In fact, a majority of the collateral may be illiquid. Consequently, the Master Fund might not receive payments to which it is entitled. This may result in a decline in the value of the investment and, in turn, a decline in the Net Asset Value of the Master Fund's shares.

There may be temporary periods when the principal asset held by a borrower is the stock of a related company, which may not legally be pledged to secure a corporate loan or corporate debt security. On occasions when such stock cannot be pledged, the corporate loan or corporate debt security will be temporarily unsecured until the stock can be pledged or is exchanged for or replaced by other assets, which will be pledged as security for the corporate loan or corporate debt security. However, the borrower's ability to dispose of such securities, other than in connection with a pledge or replacement, will be strictly limited for the protection of the holders of corporate loans or corporate debt securities.

If a borrower becomes involved in bankruptcy proceedings, the Master Fund's access to the collateral may be limited by bankruptcy and other laws. A court may find that the Master Fund's interest in the collateral is invalid or it may find that other creditors of the borrower should be paid before the Master Fund. Such action by a court could be based on a number of legal theories. For example, faulty loan documentation or faulty official filings could lead to an invalidation by a court. This risk is increased when a corporate loan or corporate debt security is made in connection with a highly leveraged transaction. In the event that a court decides that the Master Fund's access to the collateral is limited or void, it is unlikely that the Master Fund would be able to recover the full amount of the principal and interest due to be paid to the Master Fund.

Reduced liquidity affecting an individual security or an entire market may have an adverse impact on market price and the Master Fund's ability to sell particular securities when necessary to meet the Master Fund's liquidity needs or in response to a specific economic event.

Risks From Fluctuations In Interest Rates

Changes in interest rates in the national and international markets generally affect the market value of fixed-income securities and debt obligations. In turn, the Net Asset Value of the shares of an investment company which invests primarily in fixed-income securities fluctuates. When interest rates rise, the value of a fixed-income portfolio can be expected to fall. However, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund expects the Master Fund's Net Asset Value to be relatively stable during normal market conditions, because the Master Fund's investments will consist primarily of: (i) corporate loans and corporate debt securities with floating interest rates; (ii) fixed rate corporate loans and corporate debt securities hedged by interest rate swap transactions; and (iii) short-term instruments. Because the Master Fund will invest primarily in these instruments, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund expects the Net Asset Value of the Master Fund to fluctuate less as a result of interest rate changes than would a portfolio comprised mostly of medium or long-term fixed-rate obligations.

Since some floating interest rates reset only periodically, there are periods during which the interest rate does not change. During such periods, prevailing interest rates and the interest rates on some obligations with floating interest rates held by the Master Fund's including the interest rates on nominal amounts in the Master Fund's interest rate swap transactions) will not move precisely in the same direction or amount. In other words, there will be an imperfect correlation between these rates. These imperfect correlations may cause the Master Fund's Net Asset Value to fluctuate. A sudden and extreme increase in prevailing interest rates may cause a decline in the Master Fund's Net Asset Value. Conversely, a sudden and extreme decline in interest rates could result in an increase in the Master Fund's Net Asset Value.

Prepayment

Debt securities are subject to prepayment risk when the issuer can "call" the security, or repay principal, in whole or in part, prior to the security's maturity. When the Master Fund reinvests the prepayments of principal it receives, it may receive a rate of interest that is lower than the rate on the existing security, potentially lowering the Master Fund's income, yield and its distributions to shareholders. Securities subject to prepayment may offer less potential for gains during a declining interest rate environment and have greater price volatility. Prepayment risk is greater in periods of falling interest rates.

Effects Of Borrowing And Leverage

The Master Fund is authorized to borrow money and has arranged a credit facility with a bank, which permits it to borrow funds to meet unfunded commitments in connection with investments or to make redemptions. However, the Master Fund will borrow money under this facility only for temporary, extraordinary or emergency purposes. Under the 1940 Act, the Master Fund is required with respect to all borrowings to maintain minimum asset coverage of at least 300% immediately following any such borrowing and on an ongoing basis. The Master Fund has adopted non-fundamental investment policies that the Master Fund's borrowings may not exceed 25% of its Net Asset Value and for such time as the Master Fund remains authorised in Hong Kong will not exceed 10% of its total net asset value and should be restricted to facilitating redemptions or defraying operating expenses.

There is a risk that the costs of borrowing may exceed the income and appreciation, if any, on assets acquired with the borrowed funds. If this occurs, the use of borrowing as leverage will reduce the investment performance of the Master Fund compared with what it would have been without leverage. The costs associated with such borrowings include interest payments, fees and dividends. The Master Fund also may be required to maintain minimum average balances in connection with borrowings or to pay a commitment or other fee to maintain a line of credit; either of these requirements will increase the cost of borrowing over the stated interest rate. When the Master Fund borrows money, the lender will have the right to receive scheduled interest and principal payments. The lender's right to such payments will be senior to those of the holders of the Master Fund's shares. The terms of any such borrowings may limit certain activities of the Master Fund, including the payment of dividends to holders of the Master Fund's shares.

Furthermore, the lenders may be granted certain voting rights if the Master Fund defaults in the payment of interest or repayment of principal. Subject to its ability to liquidate its relatively illiquid portfolio securities, the Master Fund intends to repay the borrowings in the event that the borrowings would impair the Master Fund's status as a regulated investment company under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (Code). Interest payments and fees paid by the Master Fund on any borrowings will reduce the amount of income it has available to pay as dividends to the Master Fund's shareholders.

Leverage creates certain risks for holders of the Master Fund's shares. Leveraging by the Master Fund creates an opportunity for greater total return but, at the same time, increases exposure to losses. The Net Asset Value of the Master Fund's shares may be more volatile than if the Master Fund were not leveraged. These risks may be reduced through the use of borrowings that have floating interest rates.

The Master Fund's willingness to borrow money for investment purposes, and the amount it will borrow, will depend on many factors. The most important factors are investment outlook, market conditions and interest rates. Successful use of a leveraging strategy depends on the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund's ability to predict correctly interest rates and market movements. There is no assurance that a leveraging strategy will be successful during any period in which it is employed.

Highly Leveraged Transactions

The corporate loans and corporate debt securities, in which the Master Fund invests primarily, consist of transactions such as refinancings, recapitalizations, mergers and acquisitions, and other financings for general corporate purposes. This means that a borrower has undertaken the obligations in order to finance the growth of the borrower's business through product development or marketing, or to finance changes in the way the borrower utilizes its assets and invested or borrowed financial resources. Corporate loans and corporate debt securities also may include senior obligations of a borrower issued in connection with a restructuring pursuant to Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, provided that such senior obligations are determined by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund upon its credit analysis to be a suitable investment by the Master Fund.

A predominant portion of such corporate loans and corporate debt securities (which may be as much as 100% of the Master Fund's total assets) may be issued in leveraged or highly leveraged transactions. This means that the borrower is assuming large amounts of debt in order to have large amounts of financial resources to attempt to achieve its business objectives. Such business objectives may include: management's taking over control of a company (leveraged buyout); reorganizing the assets and liabilities of a company (leveraged recapitalization); or acquiring another company. Such corporate loans and corporate debt securities present special risks.

Such corporate loans may be structured to include both term loans, which are generally fully funded at the time of the Master Fund's investment, and revolving credit facilities, which would require the Master Fund to make additional investments in the corporate loans as required under the terms of the credit facility at the borrower's demand. Such corporate loans also may include receivables purchase facilities, which are similar to revolving credit facilities secured by a borrower's receivables.

Derivative Instruments

The performance of derivative instruments depends largely on the performance of an underlying instrument or index and derivative instruments often have risks similar to their underlying instrument in addition to other risks. Derivatives involve costs and can create economic leverage in the Master Fund's portfolio which may result in significant volatility and cause the Master Fund to participate in losses (as well as enable gains) in an amount that exceeds the Master Fund's initial investment. Other risks include illiquidity, mispricing or improper valuation of the derivative instrument, and imperfect correlation between the value of the derivative and the underlying instrument so that the Master Fund may not realize the intended benefits. Successful use of derivatives will usually depend on the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund's ability to accurately forecast movements in the market relating to the underlying instrument. Should a market or markets, or prices of particular classes of investments move in an unexpected manner, especially in unusual or extreme market conditions, the Master Fund may not achieve the anticipated benefits of the transaction, and the Master Fund may realize losses, which could be significant. If the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund is not successful in using such derivative instruments, the Master Fund's performance may be worse than if the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund did not use such derivative instruments at all. To the extent that the Master Fund uses such instruments for hedging purposes, there is the risk of imperfect correlation between movements in the value of the derivative instrument and the value of the underlying investment or other asset being hedged. There is also the risk, especially under extreme market conditions, that an instrument, which usually would operate as a hedge, provides no hedging benefits at all.

Use of these instruments could also result in a loss if the counterparty to the transaction (particularly with respect to OTC instruments, such as swap agreements and forward currency contracts) does not perform as promised, including because of such counterparty's bankruptcy or insolvency. This risk may be heightened during volatile market conditions. Other risks include the inability to close out a position because the trading market becomes illiquid (particularly in the OTC markets) or the availability of counterparties becomes limited for a period of time. In addition, the presence of speculators in a particular market could lead to price distortions. To the extent that the Master Fund is unable to close out a position because of market illiquidity, the Master Fund may not be able to prevent further losses of value in its derivatives holdings and the Master Fund's liquidity may be impaired to the extent that it has a substantial portion of its otherwise liquid assets marked as segregated to cover its obligations under such derivative instruments. The Master Fund may also be required to take or make delivery of an underlying instrument as a transaction that the investment manager would otherwise have attempted to avoid. Some derivatives can be particularly sensitive to changes in interest rates or other market prices. Investors should bear in mind that, while the Master Fund intends to use derivative strategies on a regular basis, it is not obligated to actively engage in these transactions, generally or in any particular kind of derivative, if the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund elects not to do so due to availability, cost or other factors.

The use of derivative strategies may also have a tax impact on the Master Fund. The timing and character of income, gains or losses from these strategies could impair the ability of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund to utilize derivatives when it wishes to do so.

Foreign Exposure

The Master Fund may invest in corporate loans and corporate debt securities which are made to, or issued by, foreign borrowers, U.S. subsidiaries of foreign borrowers and U.S. entities with substantial foreign operations.

Investing in foreign securities typically involves more risks than investing in U.S. securities. Certain of these risks also may apply to

securities of U.S. companies with significant foreign operations. These risks can increase the potential for losses in the Master Fund and affect its Net Asset Value and share price.

Currency Exchange Rates And Currency Fluctuations

Foreign securities may be issued and traded in foreign currencies. As a result, their values may be affected by changes in exchange rates between foreign currencies and the U.S. dollar, as well as between currencies of countries other than the U.S. Fluctuations in foreign exchange rates can significantly increase or decrease the U.S. dollar value of a non-U.S. investment, boosting or offsetting its local market return. Currency risk cannot be eliminated entirely. For example, if the value of the U.S. dollar goes up compared to a foreign currency, an investment traded in that foreign currency will go down in value because it will be worth fewer U.S. dollars.

To the extent the Master Fund uses non-U.S. currency swaps, transactions in non-U.S. securities may be conducted in local currencies. In these transactions U.S. collars must often be exchanged for another currency when an obligation is bought or sold or a dividend is paid. Likewise, security price quotations and total return information reflect conversion into U.S. dollars.

Political And Economic Developments

The political, economic and social structures of some foreign countries may be less stable and more volatile than those in the U.S.. Investments in these countries may be subject to the risks of internal and external conflicts, currency devaluations, foreign ownership limitations and tax increases. It is possible that a government may take over the assets or operations of a company or impose restrictions on the exchange or export of currency or other assets. Some countries also may have different legal systems that may make it difficult for the Master Fund to exercise investor rights and pursue legal remedies with respect to its foreign investments. Diplomatic and political developments, including rapid and adverse political changes, social instability, regional conflicts, terrorism and war, could affect the economies, industries and securities and currency markets, and the value of the Master Fund's investments, in non-U.S. countries. These factors are extremely difficult, if not impossible, to predict and take into account with respect to the Master Fund's investments.

Trading Practices

Brokerage commissions and other fees generally are higher for foreign securities. Government supervision and regulation of foreign stock exchanges, currency markets, trading systems and brokers may be less than in the U.S. The procedures and rules governing foreign transactions and custody (holding of the Master Fund's assets) also may involve delays in payment, delivery or recovery of money or investments.

Availability Of Information

Foreign companies may not be subject to the same disclosure, accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards and practices as U.S. companies. Thus, there may be less information publicly available about foreign companies than about most U.S. companies.

Limited Markets

Certain foreign securities may be less liquid (harder to sell) and more volatile than many U.S. securities. This means the Master Fund may at times be unable to sell foreign securities at favorable prices.

Legal, Regulatory And Operational

Certain countries may impose restrictions on foreign companies, such as the Master Fund. These restrictions may take the form of prior governmental approval, limits on the amount and type of obligations held by foreign investors, limits on the types of companies in which foreign investors may invest, exchange controls and other actions that restrict the purchase or sale of assets or result in a loss of assets. Political, regulatory and legal developments could affect the Master Fund's investments in these countries. In certain foreign countries, there is the possibility that the government or a government agency may take over the assets of the Master Fund for political or economic reasons or impose taxation that is so heavy that it amounts to confiscation of the assets taxed.

Certain countries lack uniform accounting, auditing, and financial reporting standards, have less governmental supervision of financial markets than in the U.S. and other mature economies have settlement practices, such as delays, which could subject the Master Fund to risks not customary in the U.S. or other such mature economies. Information about such issuers and obligors differ from that available for corporations in the U.S. and other developed countries, since such companies are not generally subject to uniform accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards, practices and requirements. In addition, the markets for debt obligations in non-U.S. countries have substantially lower trading volumes than U.S. markets, resulting in less liquidity and more volatility than in the United States.

Emerging Markets

The risks of foreign investments typically are greater in less developed countries, sometimes referred to as emerging markets. For example, political and economic structures in these countries may be less established and may change rapidly. These countries also are more likely to experience high levels of inflation, deflation or currency devaluation, which can harm their economies and securities markets and increase volatility. In fact, short-term volatility in the equity securities markets with declines of 50% or more are not uncommon. These factors also lead to increased volatility in the market value of corporate loans and corporate debt securities and other types of debt obligations. Restrictions on currency trading that may be imposed by emerging market countries will have an adverse effect on the value of the securities of companies that trade or operate in such countries.

These risks include those resulting from fluctuations in currency exchange rates, less developed custody and settlement infrastructure, revaluation of currencies, future adverse political and economic developments and the possible imposition of currency exchange limitations or blockages or other foreign governmental laws or restrictions, reduce the availability of public information concerning issuers, the lack of uniform accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards and other regulatory practices and requirements that are often less vigorous than those applied in more developed countries. Securities in many companies in emerging market countries may be less liquid and the price is more volatile than those of comparable companies in developed countries. Certain emerging market countries are known to experience long delays between e-trade and settlement dates of securities purchased or sold. Additional risks include, the possibility that bargains may be settled by free delivery of stock with payment in cash in an uncollateralised manner.

Commitments Of The Master Fund To Make Additional Payments To Borrowers

Corporate loans may be structured to include both term loans and revolving credit facilities. Unlike term loans, revolving credit facilities

require the Master Fund to loan additional amounts at the demand of the borrower. Where the Master Fund purchases a participation interest, the intermediate participant may have the obligation to make such future advances to the borrower.

The Master Fund or its custodian will segregate on the books of the Master Fund an amount of equivalent value to meet such future obligations. This amount will be in the form of cash or other liquid assets. Because the Master Fund will maintain a sufficient amount by segregating such assets on the books for such contingent obligations, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund believes that such obligations do not constitute senior securities under the 1940 Act as interpreted by the SEC. The Master Fund will not invest in corporate loans that would require the Master Fund to make future advances that exceed in the aggregate for all such corporate loans 20% of the Master Fund's total assets. The Master Fund also will not invest in corporate loans that would cause the Master Fund to fail to meet the diversification requirements previously described.

The Master Fund currently intends to limit investments in such corporate loans or participation interests to amounts that would not require commitments for future advances to exceed 20% of the Master Fund's total assets. In the event of such a default or prepayment, the Master Fund will designate, on a daily basis, as segregated on its books, liquid assets (not otherwise encumbered) equal in current market value to the amount of compensation that must be paid to the counterparty.

Financial Institutions

As discussed above, the Master Fund will invest more than 25% of its net assets in the securities of companies operating in the industry group consisting of financial institutions and their holding companies, including commercial banks, thrift institutions, insurance companies and finance companies. As a result, the Master Fund is subject to certain risks associated with these institutions, both individually and as a group.

Banking and thrift institutions are subject to extensive governmental regulations. These regulations may limit both the amounts and types of loans and other financial commitments which the institutions may make and the interest rates and fees which the institutions may charge. The profitability of these institutions largely depends upon the availability and cost of capital funds. Their profits have recently fluctuated significantly as a result of volatile interest rate levels. In addition, general economic conditions influence the operations of these institutions. Financial institutions are exposed to credit losses which result when borrowers suffer financial difficulties.

Insurance companies are also affected by economic and financial conditions and are subject to extensive government regulation, including rate regulation. Property and casualty companies may be exposed to material risks, including reserve inadequacy, latent health exposure and inability to collect from their reinsurance carriers.

These industries are currently undergoing rapid change as existing distinctions between different businesses become blurred. Recent business combinations have included insurance, finance and securities brokerage under single ownership. Traditional less regulated investment banking firms have opted to become full fledged banks subject to greater regulation.

Portfolio Management And Other Considerations

In the event that short-term interest rates increase or other market conditions change, the Master Fund's leverage could adversely affect the Net Asset Value of the Master Fund's shares, as noted above. If such changes occur or are anticipated, the Master Fund may attempt to shorten the average maturity of its investment portfolio. This would tend to decrease the negative impact of leverage on the Net Asset Value of the Master Fund's shares. To do this, the Master Fund would purchase securities with generally shorter maturities.

Risk Of Decline In Net Asset Value Due To Redemptions; Inability To Liquidate Shares

The Master Fund may be required to sell portfolio holdings to raise cash holdings to meet redemption requests, which may cause the market prices of the Master Fund's portfolio holdings, and hence the Master Fund's Net Asset Value, to decline. If such a decline occurs, the Master Fund cannot predict its magnitude or whether such a decline would be temporary or continue indefinitely. In addition, the sale of portfolio holdings will increase the Master Fund's transaction expenses, and the Master Fund may receive proceeds from the sale of portfolio securities that are less than their valuations by the Master Fund. Accordingly, because of large redemption requests, the Master Fund's Net Asset Value per share may decline more than it otherwise might, thereby reducing the amount of proceeds received by redeeming shareholders and the Net Asset Value per share for non-redeeming shareholders.

No Investment Guarantee Equivalent To Deposit Protection

Investment in the Master Fund is not in the nature of a deposit in a bank account and is not protected by any government, government agency or other guarantee scheme which may be available to protect the holder of a bank deposit account.

Change In The Master Fund's Fundamental Policies

In the event that the Master Fund's fundamental policies were changed so as to be inconsistent with those of the Company, the Directors of the Company would consider what action might be taken, including changes to the Company's investment policies, withdrawal of the Company's assets from the Master Fund and investment of such assets in another pooled investment entity, or the retention of another investment manager. Any of these actions would require the approval of the Shareholders. The Company's inability to find a substitute master fund or comparable investment management could have a significant impact upon the Shareholders' investments. Any withdrawal of the Company's assets from the Master Fund could result in a distribution in kind of portfolio securities (as opposed to a cash distribution) from the Master Fund to the Company. Should such a distribution in kind occur, the Company may incur brokerage fees or other transaction costs in converting such securities to cash. In addition, a distribution in kind could result in the Company's holding a less diversified portfolio of investments than the Company did prior to the distribution in kind and could reduce the liquidity of the Company's portfolio of investments.

The Master Fund may permit other investment companies and/or institutional investors to invest in the Master Fund, but members of the general public may not invest directly in the Master Fund. Other investors in the Master Fund are not required to sell their Common Shares at the same public offering price as the Company may, could incur different administrative fees and expenses than the Company does, and their Common Shares might be sold with a sales commission. Therefore, Company Shareholders might have different investment returns than shareholders in another investment company that invests exclusively in the Master Fund. Investment by other investment companies or institutional investors in the Master Fund would provide funds for the purchase of additional portfolio securities for the Master Fund and would tend to reduce the Master Fund's operating expenses as a percentage of its net assets. Conversely, large-scale

redemption of Common Shares by the Master Fund (within the limits for such redemptions described herein) at the request of any such other investors in the Master Fund could result in untimely liquidations of the Master Fund's security holdings, loss of investment flexibility for the Master Fund, and increases in the operating expenses of the Master Fund as a percentage of its net assets. As a result, the Master Fund's security holdings may become less diverse, resulting in increased risk.

Information regarding any other investors in the Master Fund may be obtained by writing to the Administrator of the Master Fund. The Investment Manager may provide administrative or other services to one or more investors.

Dividend Distribution Policy Of The Master Fund

The Master Fund is deemed a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The Master Fund will determine each partner's allocable share of partnership distributable net income or loss daily. The Master Fund will make distributions of net income to its partners including the Company on a monthly basis. The character of the underlying net income for tax purposes should be retained when distributed to the partners. On an annual basis the Master Fund will distribute realised capital gains to the partners, (i.e., the shareholders of the Master Fund) including the Company.

The Master Fund typically declares dividends each day that its net asset value is calculated and pays them monthly. The net investment income for the Master Fund consists of accrued interests in investments in loans, amortization income (discount and facility fees on loans), dividend income from certain funds less management fees, administration fees, custodian fees, audit fees, amortization of offering costs, printing and mailing costs. The Master Fund's net investment income is reduced by interest on the Master Fund's borrowings and dividends or interest on any securities issued by the Master Fund. Capital gains, if any, may be distributed at least annually. The Master Fund does not pay "interest". The amount of any distribution from the Master Fund will vary and there is no guarantee that the Master Fund will pay either income dividends or capital gain distributions.

Common Shares accrue dividends from the day the Master Fund receives the shareholder's investment and continues to accrue through the day it receives a request to redeem the Common Shares.

Dividend Distribution Policy Of The Company

The Articles empower the Directors to declare dividends in respect of any Shares out of net investment income together with the net realised capital gains of the Company. Any dividend unclaimed after a period of six years from the date of declaration of such dividend shall be forfeited and shall revert to the Company.

In respect of the Class A (dis) Shares, the Class A (dis) EUR-H1 Shares and the Class A (dis) SGD-H1 Shares, the Company intends to declare monthly dividends on the last Business Day of each month (the "Dividend Declaration Date") to Shareholders. Dividends will normally be paid out of the amount of net investment income received by it by way of distribution from the Master Fund, subject to such adjustments as may be permitted by the Articles and deemed appropriate by the Directors in particular to allow for the effect of subscriptions or redemptions. Dividends will normally be reinvested in the subscription of further Shares of the Class to which such dividends relate, unless otherwise stated in the application form. Such further Shares will be issued on the Dividend Declaration Date at the Net Asset Value per Share obtaining on that date after the declaration of the relevant dividend. No initial sales charge will be payable on such Shares. Applicants not wishing to use this reinvestment facility should complete the appropriate section of the application form. In the event that cash dividends are payable, they will be paid to Shareholders who have elected to receive dividends in cash either as requested by the Shareholder funds or by cheque mailed to their address shown on the application form of the Shareholder (with any charges in either case being at the expense of the Shareholder) within ten Business Days of the relevant Dividend Declaration Date.

The Directors may from time to time, and in their sole discretion, determine that the Company shall apply an equalisation formula in respect to any relevant class of Shares for any month in which it is expected that significant subscriptions or redemptions of relevant Shares during that month might have a significant impact on the net investment income of the relevant class which would otherwise be available for distribution on the relevant Dividend Declaration Data. In such circumstances, the subscription price of the Shares in the relevant class will be deemed to include an equalisation amount which represents a portion of the accrued income of the relevant class up to the point of subscription, and the first distribution in respect of the Shares in the relevant class will include a payment of capital usually equal to the amount of such equalisation payment. The redemption price of each Share in the relevant class will also include an equalisation payment in respect of the accrued income up to the Dealing Day on which the relevant Shares are redeemed.

The Company does not intend to declare dividends in respect of the Class A (acc) Shares. Instead, the net income received by the Company by way of distribution from the Master Fund attributable to the Class A (acc) Shares will be reflected in the increased Net Asset Value of the Class A (acc) Shares.

The Company will distribute the realised capital gains, if any, received from the Master Fund annually to its Shareholders in December each year.

Subject to applicable legal and regulatory requirements, the Company may at its discretion pay dividends out of the capital of the Company. Investors should note that:-

- payment of dividends out of capital amounts to a return or withdrawal of part of an investor's original investment or from any capital gains attributable to that original investment;
- (ii) any distributions involving payment of dividends out of the Company's capital (as the case may be) may result in an immediate reduction of the net asset value per share;
- (iii) the compositions of the dividends (i.e. the relative amounts paid out of (a) net distributable income and (b) capital) for the last 12 months are made available by the Hong Kong Representative on request and also on the Hong Kong Representative's website; and
- (iv) the Company may amend the policy with respect to such distribution policy subject to the SFC's prior approval and by giving not less than one month's prior notice to investors.

THE COMPANY

The Company is a public limited liability investment company with variable capital, incorporated in Ireland pursuant to the Companies Acts on 1 December 1999 under registration number 316174. The Company is a retail alternative investment fund for the purposes of AIFMD and has appointed Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. to be its AIFM. The Company is authorised by the Central Bank as an investment company under the Act and designated by the Central Bank under Section 256 of the Act to provide facilities for the direct or indirect participation by the public in the profits and income of the Company.

The Company has as its sole object the collective investment of its funds in property with the aim of spreading investment risk and giving the members of the Company the benefit of the results of the management of its funds.

The Share Capita

The minimum authorised share capital of the Company is 2 (two) Shares of no par value designated as unclassified Shares. The maximum authorised share capital of the Company is 500,000,000,002.00 (five hundred billion and two) Shares of no par value designated as unclassified Shares.

Voting Rights

Under the Articles, every holder of Shares present in person or by proxy shall have one vote per share held by them on a poll and on a show of hands. The investment objectives of the Company, and the fundamental policies of the Master Fund, can be changed only with Shareholder and Common Shareholder approval respectively.

If the Company, as an investor in the Master Fund, is asked to vote on a proposed change in a fundamental policy of the Master Fund or any other matter pertaining to the Master Fund (other than continuation of the business of the Master Fund after withdrawal of another investor in the Master Fund), the Company will solicit proxies from its Shareholders and vote its interest in the Master Fund for and against such matters proportionately to the instructions to vote for and against such matters received from the Company's Shareholders. The Company will vote Common Shares for which it receives no voting instructions in the same proportion as the Common Shares for which it receives voting instructions. There can be no assurance that any matter receiving a majority of votes cast by the Shareholders will receive a majority of votes cast by all Master Fund investors. If other investors in the Master Fund hold a majority interest in the Master Fund, they could have voting control over the Master Fund.

Variation Of Shareholder Rights

The rights attached to each class of Shares may, whether or not the Company is being wound up, be varied only with the consent in writing of the holders of three fourths of the issued Shares of that class or with the sanction of a Special Resolution passed at a separate general meeting of the holders of the Shares of that class. The provisions of the Articles in relation to general meetings shall apply to every such separate general meeting, except that the necessary quorum at any such meeting shall be two persons holding or representing by proxy at least one-third of the issued Shares of the class in question or, at an adjourned meeting, one person holding Shares of the class in question or his proxy provided however, that if there be at any time but one person holding all of the Shares of the class in question, such person shall constitute the necessary quorum at such meeting. Any holder of Shares representing one tenth of the Shares in issue of the class in question present in person or by proxy may demand a poll. The rights attaching to any class of Shares shall not be deemed to be varied by the creation or issue of further Shares of that class or of any other class ranking pari passu with Shares already in issue, unless otherwise expressly provided by the terms of issue of those Shares.

Memorandum And Articles of Association

All Shareholders are entitled to the benefit of, are bound by and are deemed to have notice of, the provisions of the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company, copies of which are available as detailed below under "Documents For Inspection". For so long as the Company remains authorised in Hong Kong, nothing in the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company, the AIFM agreement or the Depositary and Custodian Agreement may provide that the AIFM, Depositary or directors of the Company can be exempted from any liability to Shareholders imposed under Hong Kong law or the law of the Company's place of domicile or breaches of trust through fraud or negligence, nor may they be indemnified against such liability by Shareholders or at Shareholders' expense.

Share Capital Of The Master Fund

The Master Fund is authorised to issue and unlimited number of Common Shares (\$.01 par value). There are no shares under option or agreed conditionally or unconditionally to be put under option.

Two million (2,000,000) Common Shares were first issued on 27 March 2000 at a price of \$10.00 per Common Share for a total investment of \$20,000,000. The Master Fund's Common Shares may be offered in multiple classes. Although the Master Fund does not currently intend to do so, it may classify and reclassify any unissued Common Shares at any time. Additional Common Shares will be issued at a price equal to the net asset value per share next determined after the Master Fund receives the purchase order.

Common Shares do not have pre-emptive, conversion, exchange or redemption rights. Each Common Share has equal voting, dividend, distribution and liquidation rights. Both the outstanding Common Shares (i.e., the Common Shares issued prior to the date of the Master Fund prospectus) and the Common Shares offered by the Master Fund prospectus (once they are issued) (and paid in accordance with the Master Fund's Prospectus) are fully paid and non-assessable. Holders of the Common Shares are entitled to one vote per share.

The Master Fund has non-cumulative voting rights. This gives the holders of more than 50% of the Common Shares voting ability to elect all of the members of the Board of Trustees of the Master Fund (the "Master Fund Board"). If this happens, holders of the remaining Common Shares voting will not be able to elect anyone to the Master Fund Board.

SUBSCRIPTIONS AND REDEMPTIONS

Subscriptions

The subscription policy of the Master Fund mirrors the subscription policy of the Company, as outlined below. The Directors may issue Shares of any class and, on prior notification to, and with prior clearance from, the Central Bank, create new classes of Shares on such terms as they may from time to time determine. Shares of any particular class may accommodate different subscriptions and/or redemption and/or dividend provisions and/or charges and/or fee arrangements. A separate pool of assets will not be maintained for each class of Shares. Before investing in a specific class, investors should ensure that such class best suits their needs and should consider the local tax implications relevant to their personal circumstances and local tax laws. Investors are recommended to contact a tax adviser or their financial adviser for further information.

The minimum initial subscription for each class of Shares shall be US\$1,000. The minimum additional subscriptions for each class of Shares is US\$500. There is a minimum holding requirement of US\$1,000 for each class of Shares. The Directors or the Distributor may from time to time waive or vary the minimum initial and subsequent subscription amounts and holding requirements for any class of Shares.

There is an upfront sales charge payable in respect of any investment in Class A Shares in the Company but there is no up front sales charge or commission payable in respect of any investment by the Company in the Master Fund.

Application forms must be received by the Hong Kong Representative, no later than 4:00 p.m. Hong Kong time (the "Dealing Deadline") (or such other time as the Directors may from time to time determine) on each Dealing Day. Subscription proceeds must be paid within five Business Days following the Dealing Day on which the application form is received, unless the Board of Directors requires cleared funds on or prior to an application being accepted. If timely settlement is not made, an application may lapse and be cancelled. In such circumstances, the Company has the right to bring an action against the defaulting applicant to make due payment in respect of the relevant Shares by the settlement date. The investor shall indemnify the Company for any loss suffered by the Company as a result of the investor's failure to transmit the subscription monies in a timely fashion. The Company reserves the right to cancel the provisional allotment of the relevant Shares in those circumstances.

No money should be paid to any intermediary in Hong Kong who is not licensed or registered to carry on the Type 1 (dealing in securities) regulated activity under Part V of the Securities and Futures Ordinance.

Shares will be, issued at the Net Asset Value per Share on each Dealing Day, provided that, in order to receive Shares at the Net Asset Value per Share as of any particular Dealing Day, Share applications must be received by the Company at the address specified on the application form prior to the Dealing Deadline on such Dealing Day.

Applications for Shares which are received after the Dealing Deadline, or subscription monies which are not cleared by the Dealing Deadline, may be returned to applicants or held over (without interest) until the next Dealing Day. Monies held over for applicants will be maintained in a segregated non-interest bearing client account and will remain the property of the applicant until the next Dealing Day.

All Shares issued will be in registered form and written confirmation of ownership will be sent to Shareholders within ten days of registration. Share certificates will not be issued unless the Directors otherwise determine. The number of Shares issued will be rounded to the nearest one hundredth of a share and any surplus money will be credited to the Company.

Measures aimed towards the prevention of money laundering may require a detailed verification of the applicant's identity. Depending on the circumstances of each application, a detailed verification might not be required where (a) the applicant makes the payment from an account held in the applicant's name at a recognised financial institution; or (b) the application is made through a recognised intermediary. These exceptions will only apply if the financial institution or intermediary referred to above are within a country recognised by Ireland as having equivalent anti-money laundering regulations.

The Company, and the Administrator acting on behalf of the Company, reserve the right to request such information as is necessary to verify the identity of an applicant. In the event of delay or failure by the applicant to produce any information required for verification purposes, the Company and the Administrator acting on behalf of the Company, may refuse to accept the application and all subscription monies.

The Company will not knowingly issue, or approve the transfer of any Shares to any U.S. Person except in a transaction which does not contravene US securities laws. Each applicant for Shares will be required to provide such representations, warranties or documentation as may be required by the Company to ensure that these requirements are met prior to the issue of Shares.

Prohibited Persons

The Company may restrict or prevent the ownership of Shares by any person, firm or corporate body if in the opinion of the Company such holding may be detrimental to the Company or its Shareholders, may result in a breach of any applicable law or regulations or may expose the Company or its Shareholders to liabilities or any other disadvantages that it or they would not have otherwise incurred or been exposed to. Such persons, firms or corporate bodies are herein referred to as "Prohibited Persons".

The actions that the Company may take in order to restrict or prevent the ownership of Shares by Prohibited Persons include (in summary):

- (1) declining to issue Shares and/or register transfers of Shares;
- (2) requiring the furnishing of representations and warranties and/or information, supported by affidavit;
- (3) redeeming all or part of the Shares held by a relevant Shareholder; and
- (4) declining to accept the vote of any Prohibited Person at any meeting of Shareholders of the Company.

FATCA requires FFIs to provide the U.S. Internal Revenue Service with information about accounts held directly or indirectly by certain specified U.S. persons. In addition, a 30% withholding tax is imposed on certain types of U.S. sourced income (including dividends, interest and certain derivative payments) and on gross proceeds of sale of certain US assets that can produce US sourced income paid to an FFI that fails to comply with FATCA.

The Government of Ireland has entered into a Model 1 Intergovernmental Agreement (the "Irish IGA") with the United States for the implementation of FATCA. The Company will have to comply with the Irish IGA and its implementing regulations. More specifically, the Company will be required to collect information aiming to identify its direct and indirect Shareholders that are US Persons for FATCA purposes ("reportable accounts"). Any such information on reportable accounts will be shared with the Irish tax authorities, who will then exchange that information on an automatic basis with the Government of the United States.

The Company is registered with the IRS and is a deemed-compliant FFI. The Company intends to comply with the terms of the Irish IGA to be deemed compliant with FATCA and not be subject to the 30% withholding tax with respect to its share of any payments attributable to actual and deemed US investments in the Company. To ensure the Company's compliance with FATCA and the Irish IGA, the Company, either directly or through its agents, may:

- (a) request information or documentation, including W-8 tax forms, a Global Intermediary Identification Number, if applicable, or any other valid evidence of a Shareholder's FATCA registration with the IRS or a corresponding exemption, in order to ascertain such shareholder's FATCA status; or
- (b) report information concerning a Shareholder and his account holding in the Company to the Irish tax authorities if such account is deemed a US reportable account under the Irish IGA; and
- (c) if permitted by applicable law or rules, deduct applicable US withholding taxes from certain payments made to a shareholder by or on behalf of the Company in accordance with FATCA and the Irish IGA. The Company in taking any such action or pursuing any such remedy shall act in good faith and on reasonable grounds.

Although the Company will endeavour to satisfy any obligations imposed on it to avoid the imposition of any FATCA withholding tax, no assurance can be given that the Company will be able to satisfy these obligations. If the Company becomes subject to a withholding tax as a result of the FATCA regime, its net asset value may be adversely affected and Shareholders may suffer substantial losses as a result.

This is a complex area and therefore all prospective investors should consult with their own tax advisors regarding the possible implications of FATCA on them and on an investment in the Company. Investors are also recommended to check with their advisers and intermediaries (if applicable) as to their intention to comply with FATCA.

Market Timing Generally

The Company discourages short-term or excessive trading, often referred to as "market timing", and intends to seek to restrict or reject such trading or take other action, as described below, if in the judgment of the Company or the Administrator such trading may interfere with the efficient management of the Company, may materially increase the Company's transaction costs, administrative costs or taxes, or may otherwise be detrimental to the interests of the Company and its Shareholders.

Market Timing Consequences

If information regarding a Shareholder's activity in the Company or in any other Franklin Templeton fund or non-Franklin Templeton fund is brought to the attention of the Company or the Administrator and based on that information the Company or its agents in their sole discretion conclude that such trading may be detrimental to the Company as described in this market timing trading policy, the Company may temporarily or permanently bar a Shareholder's future purchases into the Company. Alternatively, the Company may limit the amount, number or frequency of any future purchases and/or the method (for example by requiring receipt of redemption requests in original form instead of by facsimile) by which a Shareholder may request future purchases and redemptions (including purchases and/or redemptions by an exchange or transfer between the Company and any other Franklin Templeton fund).

In considering an investor's trading activity, the Company may consider, among other factors, the Shareholder's trading history both directly and, if known, through financial intermediaries, in the Company, in other Franklin Templeton funds, in non-Franklin Templeton mutual funds, or in accounts under common control or ownership.

Market Timing Through Financial Intermediaries

Shareholders are subject to this policy whether they are a direct Shareholder of the Company or are investing indirectly in the Company through a financial intermediary such as a bank, an insurance company, an investment adviser, or any other Distributor that acts as nominee for Shareholders subscribing the shares in their own name but on behalf of its customers (the shares being held in an "omnibus account").

While the Company will encourage financial intermediaries to apply the Company's market timing trading policy to their customers who invest indirectly in the Company, the Company is limited in its ability to monitor the trading activity or enforce its market timing trading policy with respect to customers of financial intermediaries. For example, should it occur, the Company may not be able to detect market timing that may be facilitated by financial intermediaries or made difficult to identify in the omnibus accounts used by those intermediaries for aggregated purchases, exchanges and redemptions on behalf of all their customers. More specifically, unless the financial intermediaries have the ability to apply the Company's market timing trading policy to their customers through such methods as implementing short-term trading limitations or restrictions, monitoring trading activity for what might be market timing, the Company may not be able to determine whether trading by customers of financial intermediaries is contrary to the Company's market timing trading policy.

Risks From Market Timers

Depending on various factors, including the size of the Company, the amount of assets the portfolio Investment Adviser of the Master Fund typically maintains in cash or cash equivalents and the dollar amount and number and frequency of trades, short-term or excessive trading may interfere with the efficient management of the Company's portfolio, increase the Company's transaction costs, administrative

costs and taxes and/or impact Company performance.

In addition, if the nature of the Company's portfolio holdings exposes the Company to Shareholders who engage in the type of market timing trading that seeks to take advantage of possible delays between the change in the value of a Company's portfolio holdings and the reflection of the change in the net asset value of the Shares, sometimes referred to as "arbitrage market timing", there is the possibility that such trading, under certain circumstances, may dilute the value of Shares if redeeming Shareholders receive proceeds (and buying Shareholders receive Shares) based upon net asset values which do not reflect appropriate fair value prices. Arbitrage market timers may seek to exploit possible delays between the change in the value of a Company's portfolio holdings and the net asset value of the Shares if there are significant investments in foreign securities because certain foreign markets close several hours ahead of the U.S. markets, and in funds that hold significant investments in small-cap securities, high-yield ("junk") bonds and other types of investments which may not be frequently traded.

The Company is currently using several methods to reduce the risk of market timing. These methods include:

- · reviewing Shareholder activity for excessive trading; and
- committing staff to selectively review on a continuing basis recent trading activity in order to identify trading activity that may be contrary to this market timing trading policy.

Though these methods involve judgments that are inherently subjective and involve some selectivity in their application, the Company seeks to make judgments and applications that are consistent with the interests of the Shareholders. There is no assurance that the Company or its agents will gain access to any or all information necessary to detect market timing in omnibus accounts. While the Company will seek to take actions (directly and with the assistance of financial intermediaries) that will detect market timing, the Company cannot represent that such trading activity can be completely eliminated.

Revocation Of Market Timing Trades

Transactions placed in violation of the Company's market timing trading policy are not necessarily deemed accepted by the Company and may be cancelled or revoked by the Company or the Administrator on the Dealing Days following receipt by the Administrator.

Determination Of Net Asset Value Of The Company

The Net Asset Value of the Company and the Net Asset Value per Share in the Company shall be calculated by the Administrator to the nearest two decimal places in the base currency of the Company. To the extent specified in this Prospectus, the Net Asset Value of the Company, and the Net Asset Value per Share in the Company, shall be calculated by the Administrator as of the Valuation Point on each Business Day in accordance with the valuation provisions summarised below.

The Net Asset Value of the Company shall be calculated by ascertaining the value of the assets of the Company and deducting from such amount the liabilities of the Company, which shall include all fees and expenses payable, accrued and estimated to be payable out of the assets of the Company.

The Net Asset Value per Share in respect of any class will be calculated by dividing the Net Asset Value of the Company by the number of Shares of the relevant class in issue as of the relevant Valuation Point and making such adjustments thereto as are necessary to allocate the relevant fees, charges and expenses to such class, and to take account of any distributions made out of such class.

The Investment Manager may hedge the foreign currency exposure of a Hedged Class into the base currency of the Company in order that investors in that class receive a return in the currency of that class which is not materially affected by changes in value between the Class Currency and the base currency of the Company. As foreign exchange hedging may be utilised for the benefit of a particular class, its cost and related liabilities and/or benefits shall be for the account of that class only. Accordingly, such costs and related liabilities and/or benefits will be reflected in the Net Asset Value per Share for Shares of any such class. The currency exposures of the assets of the Company will not be allocated to separate classes. Foreign exchange hedging shall not be used for speculative purposes. The periodic reports of the Company will indicate how hedging transactions have been utilised.

The Net Asset Value per Share will be published on each Business Day in an appropriate manner (for example, on the website of the Hong Kong Representative) as the Directors may from time to time determine.

The Net Asset Value of the Company is equal to the value of its holding in the Master Fund plus the Company's cash plus net income less expenses (which shall include fees payable by the Company).

Shares in the Master Fund will be valued on the basis of the latest available repurchase price for the Common Shares of the Master Fund.

Shares in collective investment schemes shall be valued on the basis of the latest available redemption price of such Shares after deduction of any redemption charges. If such prices are unavailable the Shares will be valued at their probable realisation value estimated with care and good faith by the AIFM in consultation with the Administrator or by an external valuer appointed for such purpose by the AIFM and approved for such purpose by the Depositary.

Cash deposits and similar assets shall be valued at their face value together with accrued interest unless in the opinion of the AIFM or an external valuer (in consultation with the Administrator and the Depositary) any adjustment should be made to reflect the fair value thereof.

Derivative instruments including swaps, interest rate futures contracts and other financial futures contracts which are traded on a Recognised Market shall be valued at the settlement price at the Valuation Point as determined by the relevant Recognised Market, provided that where it is not the practice of the relevant Recognised Market to quote a settlement price, or if a settlement price is not available for any reason, such instruments shall be valued at their probable realisation value estimated with care and good faith by the

AIFM or an external valuer (who shall be approved for such purpose by the Depositary) in consultation with the Administrator. The value of forward foreign exchange contracts which are dealt in on a Recognised Market shall be calculated by reference to the price appearing to the AIFM or an external valuer to be the price at which a new forward contract of the same size, currency and maturity as determined by the relevant Recognised Market could be effected as at the Valuation Point, provided that if such market price is not available for any reason, such value shall be calculated in such manner as the AIFM or an external valuer shall, in accordance with the Administrator, determine with the approval of the Depositary.

Notwithstanding the above provisions the AIFM or an external valuer, with prior notification to the Depositary (a) adjust the valuation of any listed investment or (b) permit some other method of valuation approved by the Depositary to be used if, having regard to currency, applicable rate of interest, maturity, marketability and/or such other considerations as they deem relevant, they consider that such adjustment or alternative method of valuation is required to reflect more fairly the value thereof.

In determining the Company's Net Asset Value per Share, all assets and liabilities initially expressed in foreign currencies will be converted into the base currency of the Company using the latest available exchange rates at the Valuation Point. If quotations are not available, the rate of exchange will be determined in accordance with policies established in good faith by the AIFM or an external valuer.

Determination Of Net Asset Value Of The Master Fund

The net asset value per share of the Master Fund is calculated as of the close of the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"), normally 1.00 p.m. Pacific time, each day that the NYSE is open for, trading. For the purpose of determining the net asset value of Common Shares, the Master Fund's cash and un-invested assets plus the value of the securities and any other assets (including interest accumulated but not yet received) held by the Master Fund minus all liabilities (including accrued expenses) is divided by the total number of Common Shares outstanding at such time.

The Master Fund values corporate loan or corporate debt securities traded in the over-the counter market at the last quoted sales price of the day, or if there is no reported sale, within the range of the most recent bid and asked prices. With the approval of the Master Fund Board, the Master Fund may use a pricing service, bank or securities dealer to perform these functions.

The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund, subject to guidelines adopted and periodically reviewed by the Master Fund Board, values corporate loans and corporate debt securities, for which there are no readily available market quotations, at fair value, which approximates market value.

Non-loan portfolio securities (other than short-term obligations, but including listed issues) may be valued on the basis of prices furnished by one or more pricing services which determine prices for normal, institutional-size trading units of such securities using market information, transactions for comparable securities and various relationships between securities which are generally recognised by institutional traders. In certain circumstances, non-loan portfolio securities are valued at the last sale price on the exchange that is the primary market for such securities, or the mean between the bid and the asked price for those securities for which the over-the-counter market is the primary market of rol listed securities in which there were no sales during the day.

The value of interest rates swaps, caps and floors is determined in accordance with a formula and then confirmed periodically by obtaining a bank quotation. Positions in options are valued at the last sale price on the market where any such option is principally traded. Obligations with remaining maturities of sixty days or less are valued at amortised cost unless this method no longer produces fair valuations. Repurchase agreements are valued at cost plus accrued interest. Rights or warrants to acquire stock, and stock acquired pursuant to the exercise of a right or warrant, may be valued taking into account various factors such as original cost to the Master Fund, earnings and net worth of the issuer, market prices for securities of similar issuers, assessment of the issuer's future prosperity, liquidation value or third party transactions involving the issuer's securities. Securities for which there exists no price quotations or valuations and all other assets are valued at fair value as determined in good faith by or on behalf of the Master Fund Board.

The Master Fund values cash and receivables at their realisable amounts, and records interest as accrued and dividends on the ex-dividend date. If market quotations are readily available for portfolio securities listed on a securities exchange or on the Nasdaq National Market System, the Master Fund values those securities at the last quoted sale price of the day or, if there is no reported sale, within the range of the most recent quoted bid and ask prices. The Master Fund values over-the-counter portfolio securities within the range of the most recent quoted bid and ask prices. If portfolio securities trade both in the over-the-counter market and on a stock exchange, the Master Fund values them according to the broadest and most representative market as determined by the manager.

Generally, trading in corporate bonds, U.S. government securities and money market instruments is substantially completed each day at various times before the close of the NYSE. The value of these securities used in computing the net asset value is determined as of such times. Occasionally, events affecting the values of these securities may occur between the times at which they are determined and the close of the NYSE that will not be reflected in the computation of the net asset value of the Master Fund. If events materially affecting the values of these securities occur during this period, the securities will be valued at their fair value as determined in good faith by the Master Fund Board.

Other securities for which market quotations are readily available are valued at the current market price, which may be obtained from a pricing service, based on a variety of factors including recent trades, institutional size trading in similar types of securities (considering yield, risk and maturity) and/or developments related to specific issues. Securities and other assets for which market prices are not readily available are valued at fair value as determined following procedures approved by the board. With the approval of the Master Fund Board, the Master Fund may use a pricing service, bank or securities dealer to perform any of the above described functions.

Redemption Of Shares In The Company

Shareholders may redeem any or all of their Shares on any Dealing Day except when dealings have been temporarily suspended in the circumstances described at "Temporary Suspension Of Dealings" below at a price per Share equal to the Net Asset Value per Share as of the relevant Valuation Point. Redemption requests may not be withdrawn except in circumstances where dealings are suspended. Save where expressly provided below to be honoured, redemption request forms must be received by the Company at the address specified in the redemption request form not later than the Dealing Deadline. A request for redemption which would result in a share

holding of less than US\$1,000 will be deemed a request for redemption of all the Shareholders' outstanding share holdings.

Redemption proceeds will be paid within seven Business Days of the Dealing Day on which redemptions are effected by electronic transfer to the account designated by the Shareholder in the redemption request form or by a distribution of assets of the Company to the Shareholders, provided any such distributions in specie will not materially prejudice the remaining or redeeming Shareholders. Distribution in specie will be made with the approval of the relevant Shareholder (such Shareholder shall be entitled to request the Company to liquidate into cash the assets which are to be distributed) and the Directors.

To ensure that the liquidity of the Master Fund is sufficient to enable redemption proceeds to be paid accordingly, if the Shareholder requests the redemption of a number of Shares equal to 5% or more of the Shares in issue or deemed to be in issue on any Dealing Day then the Directors may at their absolute discretion refuse to redeem such number of Shares held by the relevant Shareholder in excess of 5% of the Shares in issue on that Dealing Day as the Directors at their absolute discretion shall determine and, if they so refuse, the requests for redemption on such Dealing Day shall be reduced ratably and the Shares to which each request relates which are not redeemed by reason of such refusal shall be treated as if a request for redemption had been made in respect of each subsequent Dealing Day until all the Shares to which the original request related have been redeemed.

If the aggregate redemption requests on any Dealing Day equal or exceed 10% or more of the outstanding Shares in issue or deemed to be in issue, the Directors may elect to restrict the total number of Shares to be redeemed to 10% of the outstanding Shares in issue on that Dealing Day, in which case all redemption requests will be reduced pro rata to the size of the request. The balance of the Shares in respect of which redemption requests have been received shall be redeemed on the next succeeding Dealing Day, subject to the same 10% restriction, and in priority to redemption requests received in respect of the next Dealing Day.

In respect of subscription and redemption or other dealing requests received by the Hong Kong Representative, a Dealing Day shall be a Business Day on which the banks in Hong Kong are open for normal banking business unless otherwise determined by the Directors. If a number 8 typhoon signal or higher or a black rain storm or other similar event shall cause the closure of the Hong Kong Representative's office, any dealing request received or sent to the Hong Kong Representative after closure of the Hong Kong Representative's office shall be carried forward and dealt with on the next Dealing Day at the Net Asset Value Per Share applicable to that Dealing Day.

Exchange Of Shares

Shareholders may under certain circumstances, exchange Shares of the Company into shares or units of certain other investment funds as authorized by the SFC and offered by Franklin Templeton Investments. Information on the investment funds into which Shares may be exchanged, and details of the procedure, terms and conditions for exchange may be obtained from the Hong Kong Representative upon request. Exchanges into shares or units of other investment funds may be subject to an exchange charge as disclosed in their offering documentation and investors should read the relevant offering documentation about the exchange charge applicable before submitting any exchange request.

Risk Management Process And Liquidity Management

The AIFM employs a risk management process which enables it to monitor and measure at any time the risk of the positions of the Company.

The AIFM maintains a liquidity management process to monitor the liquidity risk of the Company, which includes, among other tools and methods of measurement, the use of stress tests under both normal and exceptional liquidity conditions. The liquidity management systems and procedures allow the AIFM to apply various tools and arrangements necessary to ensure that the portfolio of the Company is sufficiently liquid to normally respond appropriately to redemption requests. In normal circumstances, redemption requests will be processed as set out in this Prospectus.

Other arrangements may also be used in response to redemption requests, including the temporary suspension or deferral of such redemption requests in certain circumstances or use of similar arrangements which, if activated, will restrict the redemption rights investors benefit from in normal circumstances as set out below under the "Temporary Suspension Of Dealings" section in this Prospectus. The Company's periodic reports will contain details of the current risk profile of the Company and the risk management systems employed to manage those risks, the percentage of the Company's assets which are subject to special arrangements arising from their illiquid nature and any new liquidity management arrangements. Upon request of shareholders, the Hong Kong Representative will provide further details requarding the risk management process and liquidity management.

MANDATORY REDEMPTION OF SHARES

The Company may take steps to liquidate its holding in the Master Fund with a view to compulsorily redeeming all of the outstanding Shares at the then prevailing Net Asset Value per Share:

- (a) if the Net Asset Value of the Company falls below US\$25,000,000 on any Dealing Day;
- (b) if the Depositary has served notice of its intention to retire under the terms of the Depositary and Custodian Agreement (and has not revoked such notice) and no new depositary has been appointed by the Company with the approval of Central Bank within the period specified in the Articles;
- (c) if the Shareholders have passed a Special Resolution providing for such redemption at the general meeting of the Company or all of the Shareholders have by written resolution approved the redemption;
- (d) on the resignation or termination of the AIFM; or

in the other circumstances provided for under the Articles.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, where the Directors have determined to postpone redemptions in the circumstances described in "Temporary Suspension Of Dealings" below, the redemption proceeds will be paid within seven Business Days of the first Dealing Day on the expiry of the period of suspension.

Holders of Shares in the Company are required to notify the Company immediately when at any time following their initial subscription for Shares in the Company (a) they become U.S. Persons or hold Shares for the account or benefit of a U.S person; or (b) the Declaration made by or on their behalf is no longer valid. Shareholders are also required to notify the Company immediately in the event that they hold Shares in the Company in breach of any law or regulation or otherwise in circumstances having or which may have adverse regulatory, tax or fiscal consequences for the Company or its Shareholders.

Where the Directors become aware that a Shareholder in the Company (a) is a US Person or is holding Shares for the account of a US Person; or (b) is holding Shares in breach of any law or regulation or otherwise in circumstances having or which may have adverse regulatory, tax or fiscal consequences for the Company or its Shareholders; the Directors may (i) direct such Shareholder to dispose of the relevant Shares to a person who is qualified or entitled to own or hold such Shares; or (ii) redeem the relevant Shares at the Net Asset Value of the Shares as at the Valuation Point on any Dealing Day immediately following the date of notification of such mandatory redemption to the relevant Shareholder.

Under the Articles, any person who becomes aware that he is holding Shares in contravention of any of the above provisions and who fails to transfer, or deliver for redemption, his Shares pursuant to the above provisions of so directed by the Directors pursuant to the above provisions or who fails to make the appropriate notification to the Company is obliged to indemnify and hold harmless each of the Directors, the Company, the Administrator, the Depositary, the Investment Manager and the Shareholders of the Company (each an "Indemnified Party") from any claims, demands, proceedings, liabilities, damages, losses, costs and expenses directly or indirectly suffered or incurred by such Indemnified Party arising out of or in connection with the failure of such person to comply with his obligations pursuant to any of the above provisions.

The right of any Shareholders to require the redemption of Shares will be temporarily suspended in the circumstances described in "Temporary Suspension Of Dealings" below.

Temporary Suspension Of Dealings

The Directors may at any time, with the prior approval of the Depositary, temporarily suspend the issue, valuation, sale, purchase or redemption of Shares during:

- (a) any period when any organised exchange on which a substantial portion of the investments for the time being comprised in the Company are quoted, listed, traded or dealt in is closed otherwise than for ordinary holidays, or during which dealings in any such organised exchange are restricted or suspended;
- (b) any period where, as a result of political, military, economic or monetary events or other circumstances beyond the control, responsibility and power of the Directors, the disposal or valuation of investments for the time being comprised in the Company cannot, in the opinion of the Directors, be effected or completed normally or without prejudicing the interest of Shareholders;
- (c) any breakdown in the means of communication normally employed in determining the value of any investments for the time being comprised in the Company or during any period when for any other reason the value of investments for the time being comprised in the Company cannot, in the opinion of the Directors, be promptly or accurately ascertained;
- (d) any period when the Company is unable to repatriate funds for the purposes of making redemption payments or during which the realisation of investments for the time being comprised in the Company, or the transfer or payment of the Company's involved in connection therewith cannot, in the opinion of the Directors, be effected at normal prices;
- (e) any period when, as a result of adverse market conditions, the payment of redemption proceeds may, in the opinion of the Directors, have an adverse impact on the Company or the remaining Shareholders in that Company; or
- (f) if the Master Fund has suspended the continuous offering of Common Shares or suspended or postponed a redemption of Common Shares.

Notice of any such suspension or postponement shall be published by the Company in an appropriate manner (for example, on the website of the Hong Kong Representative) as the Directors may from time to time determine, if in the opinion of the Directors, it is likely to exceed fourteen days, and shall be notified within the same Business Day to the Central Bank and without delay to the Shareholders and the Irish Stock Exchange. Shareholders who have requested an issue or redemption of Shares will have their subscription or redemption request dealt with on the first Business Day after the suspension has been lifted unless applications or redemption requests have been withdrawn prior to the lifting of the suspension. The Company will take all reasonable steps to bring any period of suspension or postponement to an end as soon as possible.

The Master Fund may suspend the continuous offering of Common Shares at any time without prior notice. Similarly, the Master Fund may resume the offering at any time. If there is a suspension of the offering of Common Shares, common shareholders that reinvest their distributions in additional Common Shares will be permitted to continue to make those reinvestments. All reasonable steps will be taken by the Master Fund Board to bring any suspension to an end as soon as possible.

The Master Fund will not suspend or postpone a redemption of Common Shares except if a majority of the Master Fund Board vote to do so. The holders of Common Shares will receive notice of any suspension or postponement and a notice of any redemption after a suspension or postponement.

Notice of any suspension in the Company's Net Asset Value or the Master Fund's net asset value will be given to the Irish Stock Exchange without delay.

Transfer Of Shares

Transfers of Shares must be effected by transfer in writing in any usual or common form or in any other form approved by the Directors from time to time. Every form of transfer must state the full name and address of each of the transferor and the transferee and must be signed by or on behalf of the transferor. The Directors will decline to register any transfer of Shares unless the transfer form is deposited at the registered office of the Company, or such other place as the Directors may reasonably require, accompanied by such other evidence as the Directors may reasonably require to show the right of the transferor to make the transfer. The transferor shall be deemed to remain the holder of the Shares until the name of the transferee is entered in the register of members. A transfer of Shares will not be registered unless the transferee, if not an existing Shareholder, has completed the application form contained in this Prospectus to the satisfaction of the Directors.

Shares are freely transferable except that the Directors or their delegate may decline to register a transfer of Shares:

- (a) if the transfer is in breach of US securities laws:
- (b) if in the opinion of the Directors the transfer would be unlawful or result or be likely to result in any adverse regulatory, tax or fiscal consequence or administrative burden to the Company or the Shareholders;
- (c) in the absence of satisfactory evidence of the transferee's identity; or
- (d) if the transfer is a "chargeable event" giving rise to an obligation on the Company to deduct appropriate tax unless the Company is satisfied that it can levy the aggregate tax on this proposed transferor by way of forfeiture of such number of Shares of the proposed transferor as are necessary to discharge such liability and unless the Company receives a valid Declaration from the proposed transferoe see "Taxation" below.

Subscription And Redemption Prices

The subscription and redemption prices of Shares will be published on each Business Day in an appropriate manner (for example, on the website of the Hong Kong Representative) as the Directors may from time to time determine and shall be made available to Shareholders on request from the Administrator.

MANAGEMENT AND ADMINISTRATION

The Directors

The Directors are responsible for managing the business affairs of the Company in accordance with the Articles. The Articles provide that the Directors may exercise all the powers of the Company to borrow money, to mortgage or charge its undertaking, property or any part thereof. Under the Articles, the Directors have delegated certain of their powers, duties, discretions and /or powers. The Directors have delegated the day to day administration of the Company to the Administrator and, consequently, none of the Directors is an executive Director. In particular, the Directors have delegated (i) the day-to-day administration of the Company's affairs (including the calculation of the Net Asset Value and the Net Asset Value per Share, Shareholder registration and transfer agency services and related services) to the Administrator, and (ii) the management of the cash and other assets and investments of the Company to the AIFM.

The Directors are listed below with their principal occupations. Investors should also refer to "Conflicts Of Interest" below. None of the Directors has entered into a service contract with the Company nor is any such contract proposed and none of the Directors is an executive of the Company. The Company has granted indemnities to the Directors in respect of any losses or damages which they may suffer, save where these result from the Directors' negligence, default, breach of duty or breach of trust. The Articles do not stipulate a retirement age for Directors and do not provide for retirement of Directors by rotation. The address of the Directors is the registered office of the Company:

Gregory E. McGowan, (U.S.) born 1949, joined Templeton in 1986 and is currently Executive Vice-President - International Development and Chief International General Counsel of Templeton Worldwide, Inc. as well as an officer and/or director of various Templeton affiliates. In particular, he is an Executive Vice President and Secretary of Templeton Global Advisors Limited ("TGAL"), a director of Templeton Asset Management Ltd. ("TAML") and a director of Templeton/Franklin Investment Services, Inc. ("TFIS"). Mr McGowan served as an attorney for the SEC (10/83 - 12/86). He holds a BA in Economics/International Affairs from the University of Pennsylvania and a Juris Doctor from Georgetown University Law Center. Mr McGowan is a member of the Pennsylvania Bar and is a Florida Corporate Counsel bar member.

Frank Ennis, (Irish) acts as an independent consultant and independent director in the funds industry. From 1985 to 1999 he was a partner in PricewaterhouseCoopers and in 1989 he was involved in the Mutual Fund Practice. Most of his career was concerned with providing financial and strategic advice to international companies interested in establishing a presence in Ireland. In addition to global marketing and networking for the International Financial Services Centre (the "IFSC") he was involved in advising on key aspects of start-ups in Dublin, the structuring of fund products and the marketing and distribution of funds in the European market. He had an extensive range of international clients. From 2000-2001 Mr. Ennis was joint CEO and a board member of Trinity Technology Limited. The company was engaged in the technology sector and went into compulsory liquidation on 14 May 2001. He graduated from Trinity College Dublin with a BBS degree in 1977. Having qualified as a Chartered Accountant in 1981, he was admitted as a Fellow to the Institute of Chartered Accountants in 1991.

David McGeough, (Irish) is a lawyer by professional qualification and has over 17 years experience in the financial services industry where he has served as a Partner and Member of the international Management Committee of one of the world's largest hedge fund firms (Vega Asset Management: 2002-2007), a Chief Executive Officer of an international technology company (Mobileaware: 2001-2002) and a Partner and Head of the Investment Funds team in a leading international law firm (Matheson Ormsby Prentice: 1994-2000). Having sold his equity interests in the Vega Asset Management and VegaPlus groups as part of the BBVA acquisition in January 2007, and retired from those businesses, he now manages his own investment portfolio in private equity and related ventures and serves as a non-executive director of investment funds and as an adviser to hedge fund firms.

Hans Wisser was the Managing Director of Franklin Templeton Investment Services GmbH for the period from March 1995 until his retirement in November 2010, as well as being the Managing Director of Franklin Templeton Investments in Europe from April 2005 until November 2010 where Hans stepped down from this position to pursue personal interests. Hans is currently the director of several Franklin Templeton Funds and Companies in Europe and remains associated with the Franklin Group in a consultancy role.

Prior to joining Franklin Templeton, Hans Wisser served as managing director for James Capel (Deutschland) GmbH and apart from his managing director's responsibilities he was a director of the board of James Capel Europe Ltd. Prior to that, he worked as institutional sales director and a member of the senior management board for ANZ McCaughan Securities (UK) Ltd.; before that he was director of sales for Bain & Company Securities Ltd, in London. In total, he has over 30 years of experience in the financial industry.

Mr. Wisser earned his B.A. in economy and commerce from Fachhochschule fuer Wirtschaft in Cologne, Germany.

Ken Lewis, (U.S.) (Alternate Director to Mr McGowan) born 1961 joined Franklin Resources Inc in 1989 and currently serves as Chief Financial Officer. Mr Lewis earned a BSc in Accounting and Economics from the State University of New York.

Jamie Hammond, (U.K.) (Alternate Director to Mr Wisser) born 1962 joined Franklin Templeton Investments in 2001 further to its acquisition of Fiduciary Trust International. Mr Hammond is currently Franklin Templeton Investments Managing Director for Europe.

The AIFM

Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. has been authorised by the Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier to act as an AIFM pursuant to the Law of 12 July 2013 and has been appointed by the Company as alternative investment fund manager to perform portfolio and risk management functions as well as activities related to the assets of the Company. The AIFM has delegated the portfolio management services to the Investment Manager. The AIFM and the Investment Manager are members of Franklin Templeton Investments.

The AIFM was incorporated on 17 May 1991 as a société anonyme under the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and its articles of incorporation are deposited with the Luxembourg Registre de Commerce et des Sociétés. The AIFM will comply at all times with article 12 (Remuneration) of the Law of 12 July 2013.

The share capital of the AIFM is EUR 3,961,413 and will comply at all times with article 8 of the Law of 12 July 2013.

Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. was authorised on 21 November 2013 as a management company managing UCITS and other investment funds and therefore complies with the conditions set out in Chapter 15 of the Law of 17 December 2010. The corporate object of Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. is to provide investment management, administration and marketing services to undertakings for collective investment.

The AIFM is responsible for the portfolio management and the risk management function of the Company. The AIFM is also responsible for ensuring compliance with the AIFMD.

The AIFM covers potential professional liability risks resulting from those activities the AIFM carries out pursuant to the AIFMD, as transposed by the AIFMD Regulations, through 'own funds'.

As of the date of the Prospectus, the AIFM has also been appointed to act as management company and/or alternative investment fund manager for other investments funds the list of which is available, upon request, at the registered office of the Company and of the AIFM.

The AIFM shall ensure compliance of the Company with the investment restrictions and oversee the implementation of the Company's strategies and investment policy.

The AIFM will receive periodic reports from the Investment Manager detailing the Company's performance and analysing its investments. The AIFM will receive similar reports from the other services providers in relation to the services which they provide.

The AIFM Agreement is governed by the laws of Ireland and Ireland shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute which may arise out of or in connection with the AIFM Agreement.

The Investment Manager

The AIFM has appointed Franklin Advisers, Inc. as the Investment Manager of the Company to assist in investing and managing the cash and other assets and investments of the Company. The Investment Manager of the Company also acts as Investment Adviser of the Master Fund. The Investment Manager continuously conducts investment research and is responsible for the purchase, sale or exchange of portfolio assets. The Investment Manager has provided investment management services in connection with other investment companies employing the master/feeder structure since the Spring of 1991. The portfolio management team consists of Mark Boyadjian, Madeline Lam and Justin Ma.

Mark Boyadjian is senior vice president and head of the Floating Rate Debt Group. He is the co-lead portfolio manager of Franklin Floating Rate Daily Access Fund, the Franklin Floating Rate Fund PLC and FTSIIF Franklin Floating Rate II Fund, both of which are sold offshore. Mr Boyadjian joined the firm in 1998. Mr Boyadjian holds a BA from the University of California at Berkeley. He is a Chartered Financial Analyst (CFA) Charterholder.

Madeline Lam is a vice president and portfolio manager for Franklin Advisers' Floating Rate Debt Group. She is the co-portfolio manager on Franklin Floating Rate Daily Access Fund, Franklin Floating Rate PLC and FTSIIF Franklin Floating Rate II Funds, both of which are sold offshore. Ms. Lam also co-manages the floating rate investments of Franklin Templeton Limited Duration Income Trust Fund. She is a member of the Investment Committee. Ms. Lam joined the firm in 1998. Prior to joining the firm in 1998, she worked for Paribas as a banking officer in their diversified industries group and an associate in their health care group. Ms. Lam was also an analyst in Chase

Manhattan Bank's (now JP Morgan Chase) global energy division. Ms. Lam earned a B.B.A. in finance from the University of Texas at Austin.

Justin Ma is an assistant portfolio manager for Franklin Advisers' Floating Rate Debt Group. He is a portfolio manager on Franklin Floating Rate Daily Access Fund, Franklin Floating Rate pLC, and FTSIIF Franklin Floating Rate II Funds, as well as the floating rate investments of Franklin Templeton Limited Duration Income Trust Fund. Mr. Ma is also a member of the Investment Committee. Mr. Ma joined Franklin Templeton in 2006 as a member of the Futures Program and joined the Floating Rate Debt Group as a portfolio analyst in 2008. Mr. Ma holds a B.A. from Stanford University and is a Chartered Financial Analyst (CFA) Charterholder. He is also a member of the CFA Society of San Francisco (CFASF) and the CFA Institute.

The Investment Manager provides both equity and fixed-income investment supervisory services to investment companies registered with the SEC pursuant to the 1940 Act, and pooled investment vehicles that are exempt from registration under the 1940 Act. It also acts as sub-adviser to investment companies outside the Franklin Templeton Group of Funds. The Investment Manager and its affiliates have approximately US\$88.4 billion of assets under management as of 31 May 2015.

The Investment Manager provides investment research and portfolio management services, including the selection of the securities to be purchased, held or sold and the selection of brokers through whom the portfolio transactions are executed.

The portfolios under the Investment Manager's management are constantly reviewed by one or more portfolio managers who are responsible to the chief investment officer, either directly or indirectly.

Reports concerning the portfolio transactions and other activities of each investment company client of the Investment Manager are made at each periodic (generally monthly) meeting of the Board of Directors of the investment companies managed by the Investment Manager.

The Investment Management Agreement dated 17 July 2014 between the AIFM, and the Investment Manager (the "Investment Management Agreement") provides that the Investment Manager, its principals, directors, officers and employees and agents shall not be liable for any loss or damage arising directly or indirectly out of the performance of its duties in the absence of negligence, wilful default, bad faith or fraud. Under the Investment Management Agreement, in no circumstances shall the Investment Manager, its principals, directors, officers, employees and agents be liable for special, indirect or consequential damages, or for lost profits or loss of business, arising out of or in connection with the performance of its duties, or the exercise of its powers. The Investment Manager is obligated under the Investment Management Agreement to indemnify and keep indemnified and hold harmless the AIFM and the Company (and each of their principals, directors, officers, employees and agents) against any and all claims, actions, proceedings, damages, losses, liabilities, costs and expenses (including reasonable legal fees or expenses) suffered or incurred by the AIFM or the Company in connection with the negligence, wilful default, bad faith or fraud of the Investment Manager or any of its principals, directors, officers, employees and agents in the performance or non-performance of its duties under the Investment Management Agreement.

For the avoidance of doubt and notwithstanding the provisions of the Investment Management Agreement, for such time as the Company remains authorised by the SFC, the investment management role of the AIFM may be sub-contracted to third parties (including the Investment Manager) but the responsibilities and obligations of the AIFM may not be delegated.

The Investment Manager may refer transactions for the Company's account to brokers or dealers that refer advisory clients to the Investment Manager or that recommend the purchase of shares of the Fund, provided that in each case, the Investment Manager reasonably seeks and believes the broker or dealer will provide best execution for the transaction. This practice may result in a potential conflict of interest between the Company's interest in obtaining best execution and the Investment Manager's interest in obtaining client referrals and selling additional Shares of the Company. A similar conflict of interest may arise when the Investment Manager causes transactions for the Company to be executed through brokers that provide research services to the Investment Manager and who may charge higher commissions than other brokers. The AIFM shall ensure that the identified potential conflicts of interest be managed and monitored pursuant to the AIFM's Conflicts of Interest Policy including (where relevant) separate chains of command for, and information barriers between, persons responsible for selecting brokers or dealers and fund distribution personnel.

The Investment Management Agreement shall continue in force, unless terminated earlier in accordance with its terms.

The AIFM may terminate the Investment Management Agreement immediately at any time by notice in writing to the other party if the Investment Manager shall at any time during the continuance of the Agreement commit any material breach of the Investment Management Agreement or commit persistent breaches of the Investment Management Agreement.

The Investment Management Agreement is governed by the laws of Luxembourg and Luxembourg courts shall have non-exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute which may arise out of or in connection with the Investment Management Agreement.

The Investment Adviser Of The Master Fund

The Master Fund has appointed Franklin Advisers, Inc. (the "Investment Adviser of the Master Fund") to act as adviser to the Master Fund pursuant to an Investment Advisory Agreement dated 24 March 2000 (the "Investment Advisory Agreement") between the Master Fund and the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund.

The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall manage the Master Fund's assets subject to and in accordance with the investment objectives and policies of the Master Fund and any directions which the Master Fund Board may issue from time to time. In pursuance of the foregoing, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall make all determinations with respect to the investment of the Master Fund's assets and the purchase and sale of its investment securities, and shall take such steps as may be necessary to implement the same. Such determinations and services shall include determining the manner in which any voting rights, rights to consent to corporate action and any other rights pertaining to the Master Fund's investment securities shall be exercised. The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall render or cause to be rendered regular reports to the Master Fund, at regular meetings of the Master Fund Board and at such other times as may be reasonably requested by the Master Fund Board, of (i) the decisions made with respect to the investments of the Master Fund's assets and the purchase and sale of its investment securities, (ii) the reasons for such decisions and (iii) the extent

to which those decisions have been implemented.

The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund, subject to and in accordance with any directions which the Master Fund Board may issue from time to time, shall place, in the name of the Master Fund, orders for the execution of the Master Fund's securities transactions. When placing such orders, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall seek to obtain the best net price and execution for the Master Fund, but this requirement shall not be deemed to obligate the Investment Advisers of the Master Fund to place any orders solely on the basis of obtaining the lowest available commission rate if the other standards set forth in this section have been satisfied. The parties recognise that there are likely to be many places in which different brokers are equally able to provide such best price and execution and that, in selecting among such brokers with respect to particular trades, it is desirable to choose those brokers who furnish research, statistical, quotations and other information to the Master Fund and the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund in accordance with the standards set forth below. Moreover, to the extent that it continues to be lawful to do so and so long as the Master Fund Board determines that the Master Fund will benefit, directly or indirectly by so doing, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund may place orders with a broker who charges a commission for that transaction which is in excess of the amount of commission that other brokers would have charged for effecting that transaction, provided that the excess commission is reasonable in relation to the value of "brokerage and research services" (as defined in section 28 (e) (3) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (as amended) provided by that broker.

Accordingly, the Master Fund and the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund agree that the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall select brokers for the execution of the Master Fund's transactions from among:

- (a) Those brokers and dealers who provide quotations and other services to the Master Fund, specifically including the quotations necessary to determine the value of the Master Fund's net assets, in such amount of total brokerage as may reasonably be required in light of such services.
- (b) Those brokers and dealers who supply research, statistical and other data to the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund or its affiliates which the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund or its affiliates may lawfully and appropriately use in their investment advisory capacities, which relate directly to securities, actual or potential, of the Master Fund, or which place the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund in a better position to make decisions in connection with the management of the Master Fund's assets and securities, whether or not such data may also be helpful to the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund and its affiliates in managing other portfolios or advising other clients, in such amount of total brokerage as may reasonably be required, provided that if the Master Fund's officers are satisfied that the best execution is obtained, the sale of common shares of the Master Fund may also be considered as a factor in the selection of brokers-dealers to execute the Master Fund's portfolio transactions.
- (c) When the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund has determined that the Master Fund should tender securities pursuant to a "tender offer solicitation", Franklin/Templeton Distributors, Inc. (for the purpose of this paragraph (o), "Distributors") shall be designated as the "tendering dealer" so long as it is legally permitted to act in such capacity under the federal securities laws and rules thereunder and the rules of any securities exchange or association of which the Distributors may be a member. Neither the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund nor Distributors shall be obligated to make any additional commitments of capital, expense, or personnel beyond that already committed (other than normal periodic fees or payments necessary to maintain its corporate existence and membership in the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.) as of the date of the Investment Advisory Agreement. The Investment Advisory Agreement shall not obligate the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund or distributors (i) to act pursuant to the foregoing requirement under any circumstances in which the amount reasonably believed that liability might be imposed upon them as a result of such a tender, unless the Master Fund shall enter into an agreement with the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund and/or Distributors to reimburse them for all such expenses connected with attempting to collect such fees, including legal fees and expenses in that proportion of the compensation due to their employees which is attributable to the time involved in attempting to collect such fees.

The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall tender regular reports to the Master Fund, not more frequently than quarterly, on how much total brokerage business has been placed by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund, on behalf of the Master Fund, with brokers falling each of the categories referred above and the manner in which the allocation has been accomplished.

The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund agrees that no investment decision will be made or influenced by a desire to provide brokerage for allocation in accordance with the foregoing, and that the right to make such allocation of brokerage shall not interfere with the power and duty of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund to obtain the best net price and execution for the Master Fund.

In the absence of willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence, or reckless disregard of obligations or duties under the Investment Advisory Agreement on the part of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall not be subject to liability to the Master Fund or to any shareholder of the Master Fund for any act or omission in the course of, or connected with, rendering services under the Investment Advisory Agreement or for any losses that may be sustained in the purchase, holding or sale of any security by the Master Fund.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund agrees to reimburse the Master Fund for any and all costs, expenses and counsel and trustees' fees reasonably incurred by the Master Fund in the preparation, printing and distribution of proxy statements, amendments to its registration statement, holdings of meeting of its shareholders or trustees, the conduct of factual investigations, any legal or administrative proceedings (including any applications for exemptions or determinations by the SEC) which the Master Fund incurs as a result of action or inaction of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund or any of its affiliates or any of their officers, directors, employees or stockholders where the action or inaction necessitating such expenditures (i) is directly or indirectly related to any transactions or proposed transactions in the stock or control of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund or its affiliates (or litigation related to any pending or proposed or future transaction in such shares or control) which shall have been undertaken without the prior, express approval of the Master Fund Board; or, (ii) is within the control of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund or any of its affiliates or any of their officers, directors, employees or stockholders. The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall not be obligated to reimburse the Master Fund for any expenditures related to the institution of an administrative proceeding or civil litigation by the Master Fund or a shareholders seeking to recover all or a portion of the proceeds derived by any stockholder of the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund, or similar matters. So long

as the Investment Advisory Agreement is in effect, the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund shall pay to the Master Fund the amount due for expenses within (thirty 30) days after a bill or statement has been received by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund therefor. This provision shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any claim the Master Fund may have or may assert against the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund or others for costs, expenses or damages hereto incurred by the Master Fund or for costs, expenses or damages the Master Fund may hereafter incur which are not reimbursable to it under the Investment Advisory Agreement.

The Investment Advisory Agreement shall become effective on the 24 March 2000 and shall continue in effect thereafter, unless sooner terminated as hereinafter provided and shall continue in effect thereafter for periods not exceeding one (1) year so long as such continuation is approved at least annually (i) by a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Master Fund or by a vote of the Master Fund Board, and (ii) by a vote of a majority of the Master Fund Board who are not parties to the Investment Advisory Agreement (other than as Trustees of the Trust), cast in person at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on the Investment Advisory Agreement.

The Investment Advisory Agreement: (i) may be terminated without payment of any penalty either by vote of the Master Fund Board or by a vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Master Fund on sixty (60) days' written notice to the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund; (ii) shall immediately terminate with respect to the Master Fund in the event of an assignment; and (iii) may be terminated by the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund on sixty (60) days' written notice to the Master Fund. The terms "assignment", "interested person" and "vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities" shall have the meanings set forth for any such terms in the 1940 Act. Any notice under the Investment Advisory Agreement shall be given in writing addressed and delivered, or mailed post-paid, to the other party at any office of such party. Unless otherwise agreed by the Investment Advisor of the Master Fund, upon termination of the Investment Advisory Agreement. The Master Fund shall cease to use the "Franklin" name and logo.

The Administrator

The Company has appointed J.P. Morgan Administration Services (Ireland) Limited to act as administrator and registrar and transfer agent to the Company and will provide accounting, NAV calculation, fund administration and transfer agency services to the Company.

The Administration Agreement between the Company and the Administrator dated 31 July 2009 (the Administration Agreement) as amended on 17 July 2014 and to which the AIFM was added as a party, shall continue in force for an initial term of two years and will automatically renew for an indefinite term thereafter, unless and until terminated by either party thereto on three month's notice in writing to the other party. If the Company chooses to terminate the Administration Agreement prior to the end of the initial two year term, an early termination fee in an amount equal to the annual minimum fee divided by twelve and multiplied by the number of full or partial months remaining in the initial term at the time termination becomes effective, provided any such early termination fee does not exceed six (6) months fees, will be payable by the Company to the Administrator.

In addition, either party may terminate the Administration Agreement immediately upon written notice to the other party (a) if the other party is declared insolvent, enters into a composition with creditors, obtains a suspension of payment, is put under court controlled management or is the subject of a similar measure; (b) if the other party has its authorisation withdrawn by the Central Bank or any other competent supervisory authority; (c) if the other party commits any material breach of the Administration Agreement and fails to remedy such breach (if capable of remedy) within thirty days of being given written notice of the material breach, unless the parties agree to extend the period to remedy the breach or (d) in certain other circumstances set out in the Administration Agreement.

Under the Administration Agreement, the Administrator will not be liable for any loss or damage suffered by the Company with respect to any matter as to which the Administrator has satisfied its obligation of reasonable care unless the same results from an act of negligence, fraud, wilful default or material breach of the Administration Agreement on the part of the Administrator. The Company has agreed to indemnify the Administrator (and its affiliates and nominees, and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents) against, and hold them harmless from, any liabilities, losses, claims, costs, damages, penalties, fines, obligations, or expenses of any kind whatsoever (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys', accountants', consultants' or experts' fees and disbursements) that may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Administrator (or its affiliates and nominees, and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents) in connection with or arising out of the Administrator's performance under the Administration Agreement, provided the Administrator (and its affiliates and nominees, and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents) have not acted with negligence or engaged in fraud, material breach of the Administration Agreement or wilful default in connection with the liabilities in question.

The Administration Agreement is governed by the laws of Ireland and Irish courts shall have non-exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute which may arise out of or in connection with the Administration Agreement.

The Administrator Of The Master Fund

The Master Fund has appointed Franklin Templeton Services, LLC., ("FT Services") (the "Administrator of the Master Fund") to act as Administrator of the Master Fund pursuant to an amended and restated administrative services agreement dated 28 February 2012 between the Master Fund and the Administrator of the Master Fund (the "Master Administration Agreement").

The Administrator of the Master Fund provides certain administrative services and facilities for the Master Fund. These include preparing and maintaining books, records and tax and financial reports and monitoring compliance with regulatory requirements.

The Master Administration Agreement may be terminated by the Master Fund on sixty (60) days' written notice without payment of penalty, provided that such termination by the Master Fund shall be directed and approved by the vote of a majority of the outstanding securities of the Master Fund; and shall automatically and immediately terminate in the event of its assignment (as defined by the 1940 Act).

In the absence of wilful misfeasance, bad faith or gross negligence on the part of the Administrator of the Master Fund, or of reckless disregard of its duties and obligations hereunder, the Administrator shall not be subject to liability for any act or omission in the course of, or connected with, rendering services hereunder.

Franklin Templeton Investor Services, LLC., ("Investor Services") is the Master Fund's shareholder servicing agent and acts as the Master Fund's transfer agent and dividend-paying agent.

The Depositary

The Company has appointed J.P. Morgan Bank (Ireland) plc (formerly Chase Manhattan Bank (Ireland) plc) (the "Depositary") to act as depositary of all of the Company's assets pursuant to an amended and restated Depositary and Custodian Agreement dated 17 July 2014 between the Company, the AIFM and the Depositary (the "Depositary Agreement").

The Depositary was incorporated in Ireland as a limited liability company on 30 November 1926. The Depositary is ultimately a wholly-owned subsidiary of J.P. Morgan Chase & Co. of Delaware, U.S.A. One of the principal activities of the Depositary is to act as depositary and trustee of collective investment schemes.

The Depositary Agreement is governed by the laws of the Ireland and Irish courts shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute which may arise out of or in connection with the Depositary Agreement.

The Depositary Agreement contains provisions governing the responsibilities of the Depositary, including its primary responsibilities which are acting as depositary and ensuring the safekeeping of the cash and assets of the Company. The Depositary is obliged to enquire into the conduct of the Company in each financial year and to report thereon to the Shareholders whether in the Depositary's opinion the Company has been managed in accordance with the limitations imposed on the investment and borrowing powers of the Company by the Central Bank under the powers granted to the Central Bank under the Act and otherwise in accordance with the provisions of the Articles and the Act.

Under the Act and the Depositary Agreement the Depositary must exercise due care and diligence in the discharge of its duties and shall be liable to the Company and the Shareholders for any loss arising from the Depositary's negligence or its intentional failure to properly fulfil its obligations pursuant to the AIFMD. The Depositary must maintain an appropriate level of supervision over the safekeeping agent and make appropriate enquiries from time to time to confirm that the obligations of the agent continue to be competently discharged.

For the avoidance of doubt and notwithstanding the provisions of the Depositary Agreement, for such time as the Company remains authorised by the SFC, the Depositary shall (i) exercise reasonable care and diligence in the selection, appointment and ongoing monitoring of its nominees, agents and delegates; and (ii) be satisfied that the nominees, agents and delegates retained remain suitably qualified and competent to provide the relevant service.

The Depositary Agreement shall continue in force and may be terminated by either of the parties on giving ninety (90) prior written notice to the other parties. Either party may also terminate the Depositary Agreement by notice in writing to the other parties if (i) the party notified shall go into liquidation, or be the subject of a court order for its winding up; be the subject of an effective resolution for its winding up except in relation to a voluntary winding up for the purposes of reconstruction or amalgamation upon terms previously approved in writing by the other party; be unable to pay its debts as they fall due or otherwise become insolvent or enter into composition or arrangement with or for the benefit of its creditors or any class thereof; (ii) the party is subject of an involuntary order for the transfer of all or part of its business by a statutory authority; (iii) have any of its issued shares suspended from trading on any exchange on which they are issued (if applicable); (iv) the party notified shall commit any material breach of the provisions of the Depositary Agreement and shall not have remedied that within thirty (30) days after the service of written notice requiring it to be remedied; or (v) the authorisation of the AIFM, Depositary or the Company has been revoked by the relevant authority; or the AIFM Ceases to be the manager of the Company without the consent of the Depositary or ceases to be qualified to act as such under the AIFMD Regulations.

The Company may not terminate the appointment of the Depositary and Depositary may not retire from such appointment unless and until a successor custodian and depositary shall have been appointed in accordance with the Articles and the Act and approved by the Central Bank. If the Depositary shall have given to the Company notice of its desire to retire from its appointment or the appointment of the Depositary is terminated pursuant to the terms of the Depositary Agreement and no successor shall have been appointed in accordance with the Articles within ninety (90) days or such other period as may be agreed between the parties from the giving of such notice to the Company, the Company shall redeem all outstanding Shares or appoint a liquidator who shall wind up the Company and shall apply, thereafter, to the Central Bank to revoke the authorisation of the Company. The Depositary's appointment shall not terminate until such revocation.

The Depositary's duties include, amongst others, the following:

- ensuring that the Company's cash flows are properly monitored, and that all payments made by or on behalf of investors upon the subscription of Shares have been received;
- (ii) safekeeping the assets of the Company, which includes (a) holding in custody all financial instruments that can be registered in a financial instrument account opened in the Depositary's books and all financial instruments that can be physically delivered to the Depositary; and (b) for other assets, verifying the ownership of such assets and maintain a record accordingly (the "Safekeeping Function");
- (iii) ensuring that the sale, issue, re-purchase, redemption and cancellation of Shares are carried out in accordance with applicable Irish law and the Articles;
- (iv) ensuring that the value of the Shares is calculated in accordance with the applicable laws and the Articles;
- (v) carrying out the instructions of the Company and the AIFM, unless they conflict with the applicable Irish law or the Articles;
- (vi) ensuring that in transactions involving the Company's assets any consideration is remitted to the Company within the usual time limits; and
- (vii) ensuring that the Company's income is applied in accordance with the applicable Irish law and the Articles.

The Depositary will comply with applicable laws, including the provisions of the AIFMD that relate to depositary roles and responsibilities in relation to the Company.

The Depositary may enter into written agreements delegating the performance of its Safekeeping Function in respect of certain investments. The liability of the Depositary will not be affected by the fact that it has entrusted the Safekeeping Function to a third party.

The Custodian Of The Master Fund

The Master Fund has appointed The Bank of New York Mellon Mutual Fund Division, 100 Church Street, New York, NY10286 (the "Custodian of the Master Fund") to act as Custodian of all of the Master Fund's assets pursuant to a Master Custody Agreement dated 16 February, 1996, as amended, between the Master Fund and The Bank of New York Mellon (the "Master Custodian Agreement"), including cash denominated in U.S. dollars or foreign currency ("cash"), securities the Master Fund desires to be held within the United States ("Foreign Securities") and securities it desires to be held outside the United States ("Foreign Securities").

The Custodian of the Master Fund shall hold and physically segregate from any property owned by the Custodian, for the account of the Master Fund, all non-cash property delivered by the Master Fund to the Custodian other than securities which are held through a registered clearing agency, a registered securities depository, the Federal Reserve's book-entry securities system or held by a sub-custodian or in a foreign securities depository appointed by the Custodian of the Master Fund or a duly appointed delegate of the Custodian of the Master Fund. The assets segregated by the Custodian of the Master Fund, for the account of the Master Fund, will not be available to the Custodian of the Master Fund or its creditors in the event of insolvency.

The Custodian of the Master Fund shall open and maintain a separate bank account for the Master Fund subject only to draft or order by the Custodian acting pursuant to the terms of the Master Custodian Agreement and shall hold in such account or accounts all cash received by it hereunder from or for the account of the Master Fund.

The Custodian of the Master Fund shall be responsible for the performance of only such duties as are set forth in the Master Custodian Agreement or contained in proper instructions and shall use reasonable care in carrying out such duties. The Custodian of the Master Fund shall be liable to the Master Fund for any loss which shall occur as a result of failure of any sub-custodian engaged directly or indirectly by the Master Fund Custodian to exercise reasonable care with respect to the safe-keeping of securities and other assets of the Master Fund to the same extent that the Custodian of the Master Fund would be liable to the Master Fund if the Custodian of the Master Fund itself were holding such securities and other assets. Nothing in the Master Custodian Agreement shall be read to limit the responsibility or liability of the Master Fund Custodian or a sub-custodian for their failure to exercise reasonable care with regard to any decision or recommendation made by the Master Fund Custodian or sub-custodian regarding the use or continued use of Foreign Securities Depositories or Clearing Agencies (each a "Foreign Securities Depository") appointed by the Custodian of the Master Fund or duly appointed delegate of the Custodian of the Master Fund. In the event of any loss to the Master Fund by reason of the failure of the Master Fund Custodian or a sub-custodian to utilise reasonable care, the Master Custodian shall be liable to the Master Fund to the extent of the Master Fund's damages, to be determined based on the market value of the property which is the subject of the loss at the date of discovery of such loss and without reference to any special conditions or circumstances. The Master Custodian shall be held to the exercise of reasonable care in carrying out the Master Custodian Agreement, and shall not be liable for acts or omissions unless the same constitute negligence or wilful misconduct on the part of the Custodian of the Master Fund or any sub-custodian engaged directly or indirectly by the Custodian of the Master Fund. The Master Fund agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Custodian of the Master Fund and its nominees from all taxes, charges, expenses, assessments, claims and liabilities (including legal fees and expenses) incurred by the Custodian of the Master Fund or its nominees in connection with the performance of the Master Custodian Agreement with respect to the Master Fund, except such as may arise from any negligent action, negligent failure to act or wilful misconduct on the part of the Custodian of the Master Fund or any sub-custodian. The Custodian of the Master Fund shall be entitled to rely, and may act, on advice of counsel (who may be counsel for the Master Fund) on all matters and shall be without liability for any action reasonably taken or omitted pursuant to such advice. The Custodian of the Master Fund need not maintain any insurance for the benefit of the Master Fund.

The Master Custodian Agreement may be terminated by the Master Fund or by the Custodian of the Master Fund by 90 days' notice in writing to the other, provided that any termination by the Master Fund shall be authorised by a resolution of the Master Fund Board, a certified copy of which shall accompany such notice of termination; and provided further, that such resolution shall specify the names of the persons to whom the Custodian of the Master Fund shall deliver the assets of the Master Fund held by the Custodian of the Master Fund. If notice of termination is given by the Custodian of the Master Fund, the Master Fund shall, within 90 days following the giving of such notice, deliver to the Custodian of the Master Fund a certified copy of the resolution of the Master Fund Board specifying the names of the persons to whom the Custodian of the Master Fund shall deliver assets of the Master Fund held by the Custodian of the Master Fund. In either case the Custodian of the Master Fund will deliver such assets to the persons so specified, after deducting therefrom any amounts which the Custodian of the Master Fund determines to be owed to it (including all costs and expenses of delivery or transfer of Master Fund assets to the persons so specified). If within 90 days following the giving of a notice of termination by the Custodian of the Master Fund, the Custodian of the Master Fund does not receive from the Master Fund a certified copy of the resolution of the Master Fund Board specifying the names of the persons to whom the Custodian of the Master Fund shall deliver the assets of the Master Fund held by the Custodian of the Master Fund, the Custodian of the Master Fund, at its election, may deliver such assets to a bank or trust company doing business in the State of California to be held and disposed of pursuant to the provisions of the Master Custodian Agreement or may continue to hold such assets until a certified copy of the resolution as aforesaid is delivered to the Custodian of the Master Fund. The obligations of the parties regarding the use of reasonable care, indemnities and payment of fees and expenses shall survive the termination of the Master Custodian Agreement.

The Master Fund Custodian may appoint other entities to hold assets of the Master Fund ("sub-custodians"), provided that it will exercise reasonable skill, care and diligence in the selection of suitable sub-custodians and shall be responsible to the Master Fund for the duration of any sub-custody agreement for satisfying itself as to the ongoing suitability of the sub-custodian to provide custody services to the Master Fund. The Master Fund Custodian will maintain an appropriate level of supervision over any sub-custodian and will make appropriate enquiries, periodically, to confirm that the obligations of the sub-custodian continue to be completely discharged. If the Custodian of the Master Fund fulfils such responsibility, the Master Fund Custodian will not be responsible for loss of any assets held by any sub-custodian.

The Master Fund may invest in markets where custodial/settlement systems are not fully developed, the assets of the Master Fund which are traded in such markets and which have been entrusted to sub-custodians, in circumstances where the use of such sub-custodians is necessary. In such circumstances the Master Fund's asset may be exposed to risk in circumstances where the Master Fund Custodian will have no liability. Prospective investors are referred to the Section "Risk Factors".

Distributor

Franklin Templeton International Services S.àr.I, will also act as distributor to the Company subject to the provisions of the AIFM Agreement with responsibility for the marketing, distribution and selling of Shares.

Hong Kong Representative

Hong Kong Representative - Franklin Templeton Investments (Asia) Limited represents the Company in Hong Kong generally in relation the affairs of the Company and the distribution of the Shares in Hong Kong. The Hong Kong Representative receives applications for the issue, redemption and switching of Shares of the Company from investors in Hong Kong and also deals with enquiries from Shareholders in Hong Kong. The remuneration that the Hong Kong Representative may receive shall not be paid out of the Company's property.

Shareholder Services Agent

The Company has also appointed Franklin Templeton International Services S.à r.l. to act as shareholder services agent to the Company.

The shareholder services agreement between the Company and the Shareholder Services Agent dated 23 February 2010 (the "Shareholder Services Agreement") will continue in effect for an initial term of two (2) years from the date thereof (the "Initial Term") and will automatically renew for an indefinite period of time following the end of the Initial Term unless and until it is terminated by either party through the provision of at least three (3) months prior notice to the other party.

The shareholder services agreement is governed by the laws of Ireland and Irish courts shall have non-exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute which may arise out of or in connection with the shareholder services agreement.

Legal Advisers

The legal advisers to the Company as to matters of Irish law are Matheson of 70 Sir John Rogerson's Quay, Dublin 2, Ireland.

Auditors

PricewaterhouseCoopers have consented to act as auditors to the Company. The Auditor's responsibility is to audit and express an opinion on the financial statements of the Company in accordance with applicable law and auditing standards.

TAXATION

The following is a summary of certain Irish and Hong Kong tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposal of Shares. The summary does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all of the Irish or Hong Kong tax considerations that may be relevant. Shareholders and potential investors are advised to consult their professional advisers concerning possible taxation or other consequences of purchasing, holding, selling, exchanging or otherwise disposing of Shares under the laws of their country of incorporation, establishment, citizenship, residence, ordinary residence or domicile.

The summary is based on the Irish and Hong Kong tax laws and the practice of the Irish Revenue Commissioners in effect on the date of this Prospectus (and is subject to any prospective or retroactive change). As is the case with any investment, there can be no guarantee that the tax position or proposed tax position at the time of an investment in the Company will not change.

Taxation Of The Company

The Company intends to conduct its affairs so that it is Irish tax resident. On the basis that the Company is Irish tax resident, the Company qualifies as an 'investment undertaking' for Irish tax purposes and, consequently, is exempt from Irish corporation tax on its income and gains.

The Company will be obliged to account for Irish income tax to the Irish Revenue Commissioners if Shares are held by non-exempt Irish resident Shareholders (and in certain other circumstances), as described below. Explanations of the terms 'resident' and 'ordinarily resident' are set out at the end of this summary.

Distributions of income and capital gains on securities issued in countries other than Ireland may be subject to taxes including withholding taxes imposed by such countries. The Company may not be able to benefit from a reduction in the rate of withholding tax by virtue of the double taxation treaties in operation between Ireland and other countries. The Company may not therefore be able to reclaim withholding tax suffered by it in particular countries. If this position changes in the future and the application of a lower rate results in a repayment to the Company, the Net Asset Value of the Company will not be restated and the benefit will be allocated to the then-existing Shareholders rateably at the time of repayment.

Taxation Of Non-Irish Shareholders

Where a Shareholder is not resident (or ordinarily resident) in Ireland for Irish tax purposes, the Company will not deduct any Irish tax in respect of the Shareholder's Shares once the declaration set out in the application form has been received by the Company confirming the Shareholder's non-resident status. The declaration may be provided by an Intermediary who hold Shares on behalf of investors who are not resident (or ordinarily resident) in Ireland, provided that, to the best of the Intermediary's knowledge, the investors are not resident (or ordinarily resident) in Ireland. An explanation of the term 'Intermediary' is set out at the end of this summary.

If this declaration is not received by the Company, the Company will deduct Irish tax in respect of the Shareholder's Shares as if the Shareholder was a non-exempt Irish resident Shareholder (see below). The Company will also deduct Irish tax if the Company has information which reasonably suggests that a Shareholder's declaration is incorrect. A Shareholder will generally have no entitlement to recover such Irish tax, unless the Shareholder is a company and holds the Shares through an Irish branch and in certain other limited circumstances. The Company must be informed if a Shareholder becomes Irish tax resident.

Generally, Shareholders who are not Irish tax resident will have no other Irish tax liability with respect to their Shares. However, if a Shareholder is a company which holds its Shares through an Irish branch or agency, the Shareholder may be liable to Irish corporation tax in respect of profits and gains arising in respect of the Shares (on a self-assessment basis).

Stamp Duty

No Irish stamp duty (or other Irish transfer tax) will apply to the issue, transfer or redemption of Shares. If a Shareholder receives a distribution in specie of assets from the Company, a charge to Irish stamp duty could potentially arise.

Gift And Inheritance Tax

Irish capital acquisitions tax (at a rate of 33%) can apply to gifts or inheritances of Irish situate assets or where either the person from whom the gift or inheritance is taken is Irish domicilled, resident or ordinarily resident or the person taking the gift or inheritance is Irish resident or ordinarily resident.

The Shares could be treated as Irish situate assets because they have been issued by an Irish company. However, any gift or inheritance of Shares will be exempt from Irish gift or inheritance tax once:

- the Shares are comprised in the gift or inheritance both at the date of the gift or inheritance and at the 'valuation date' (as defined for Irish capital acquisitions tax purposes);
- the person from whom the gift or inheritance is taken is neither domiciled nor ordinarily resident in Ireland at the date of the disposition;
- 3. the person taking the gift or inheritance is neither domiciled nor ordinarily resident in Ireland at the date of the gift or inheritance.

Meaning Of Terms

Meaning of 'residence' for companies

A company which has its central management and control in Ireland is tax resident in Ireland irrespective of where it is incorporated. A company which does not have its central management and control in Ireland but which is incorporated in Ireland is tax resident in Ireland except where:

- the company (or a related company) carries on a trade in Ireland and either the company is ultimately controlled by persons resident
 in EU member states or countries with which Ireland has a double tax treaty, or the company (or a related company) are quoted
 companies on a recognised stock exchange in the EU or in a tax treaty country; or
- 2. the company is regarded as not resident in Ireland under a double tax treaty between Ireland and another country.

Meaning of 'residence' for individuals

An individual will be regarded as being tax resident in Ireland for a calendar year if the individual:

- spends 183 days or more in Ireland in that calendar year; or
- has a combined presence of 280 days in Ireland, taking into account the number of days spent in Ireland in that calendar year
 together with the number of days spent in Ireland in the preceding year. Presence in Ireland by an individual of not more than 30
 days in a calendar year will not be reckoned for the purposes of applying this 'two year' test.

An individual is treated as present in Ireland for a day if that individual is personally present in Ireland at any time during that day.

Meaning of 'ordinary residence' for individuals

The term 'ordinary residence' (as distinct from 'residence') relates to a person's normal pattern of life and denotes residence in a place with some degree of continuity. An individual who has been resident in Ireland for three consecutive tax years becomes ordinarily resident with effect from the commencement of the fourth tax year. An individual who has been ordinarily resident in Ireland ceases to be ordinarily resident at the end of the third consecutive tax year in which the individual is not resident. For example, an individual who is resident and ordinarily resident in Ireland in 2011 and departs Ireland in that year will remain ordinarily resident in Ireland up to the end of the tax year in 2014.

Meaning of 'intermediary'

An 'intermediary' means a person who:

- carries on a business which consists of, or includes, the receipt of payments from a regulated investment undertaking resident in Ireland on behalf of other persons; or
- 2. holds units in such an investment undertaking on behalf of other persons.

MASTER FUND

Taxation of the Master Fund

DISREGARDED ENTITY TAX STATUS

The Master Fund should be treated as a disregarded entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes based on the Master Fund's organizational documents and the manner in which it intends to operate. The Master Fund will not be a "regulated investment company."

TAXATION OF DISREGARDED ENTITY OPERATIONS GENERALLY

As a disregarded entity, the Master Fund is disregarded as an entity separate from its sole shareholder and is treated as a division or branch of the sole shareholder. The shareholder is treated as owning the Master Fund's assets directly for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

If, contrary to expectations, the Master Fund admits one or more additional shareholders so that it has two or more shareholders, the Master Fund would convert to an entity taxable as a new partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

ALLOCATION OF DISREGARDED ENTITY INCOME, GAINS AND LOSSES

As a disregarded entity, the Master Fund is not subject to U.S. federal income tax. Instead, its sole shareholder reports separately on its own income tax return the Master Fund's income, gains, losses, deductions and credits as such items are realized (including foreign tax credits or deductions for creditable or deductible foreign taxes imposed on the Master Fund).

DISTRIBUTIONS BY THE MASTER FLIND: REDEMPTIONS

Cash distributions by the Master Fund to its sole shareholder are a non-event for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, therefore, result in no income or gain to its sole shareholder. The redemption by the sole shareholder of Master Fund shares is a non-event for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, therefore, results in no income or gain to its sole shareholder.

HONG KONG

The Company

As the Company has been authorised by the SFC, profits of the Company arising from sale or disposal of securities, interest received by or accruing to the Company and certain other profits of the Company (including those under foreign exchange contracts and certain futures contracts) are exempt from Hong Kong profits tax. It is not expected that any other significant profits arising from the activities of the Company will be subject to Hong Kong profits tax.

Shareholders

Shareholders will not be subject to any Hong Kong tax on distributions from the Company or on capital gains realised on the sale of any shares in the Company. If the acquisition and realisation of shares in the Company is or forms part of a trade, profession or business carried on in Hong Kong, gains realised by the relevant shareholders may attract Hong Kong profits tax. Shares will not attract Hong Kong estate duty and no Hong Kong stamp duty will be payable on the issue or transfer of shares in the Company.

FFFS AND EXPENSES

Fees Of The Master Fund

As an investor in the Master Fund, the Company will be indirectly subject to all of the fees of the Master Fund as set out below in the section entitled "Fees Chargeable By The Master Fund"

Investment Management Fees

The Investment Adviser of the Master Fund has agreed to waive any preliminary charge/initial charge that it may otherwise be entitled to receive in respect of any investment made by the Company in the Master Fund. If the AIFM or Investment Manager receives any commission by virtue of an investment in the Master Fund, such commission will be paid into the assets of the Company. The AIFM/ Investment Manager may from time to time pay a part of its investment management fee to various sub-distributors, intermediaries, dealers and/or professional investors as compensation for rendering shareholder services to their respective clients.

Administration Fees

The Company will pay the Administrator a fee of up to 0.60% per annum of the average daily Net Asset Value of the Company in respect of the provision of accounting, NAV calculation, fund administration, transfer agency and shareholder services to the Company. These fees shall be accrued daily and paid monthly in arrears.

The Administrator shall also be entitled to be reimbursed by the Company for all reasonable fees, disbursements and customary, extraordinary or out-of-pocket expenses incurred by it in connection with the ongoing business of the Company and the execution of its duties under the Administration Agreement.

Depositary Fees

The Company will pay to the Depositary a fee of up to 0.025% per annum of the average daily Net Asset Value of the Company for the provision of safekeeping, settlement and trustee services for the Company. These fees shall be accrued daily and paid monthly in arrears. The Depositary shall pay any sub-custodian fee out of the depositary fee.

The Depositary shall also be entitled to reimbursement by the Company of transaction charges and reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred for the benefit of the Company. The Company shall also bear the cost of any value added tax applicable to any fees or other amounts payable to the Depositary in relation to the Company. At the date of this Prospectus it is not envisaged that any such value added tax shall be payable.

In the event of the retirement of the Depositary, such retirement shall take effect at the same time as the new Depositary takes up office.

AIFM Fees

The Company will pay to the AIFM a fee of up to 0.26% per annum of the average daily Net Asset Value of the Company for the provision of management company and principal distribution services.

Distribution Fees

In addition to the AIFM fee of up to 0.26% per annum above to which it is entitled under the AIFM Agreement, the Distributor shall also be entitled to reimbursement by the Company for all reasonable and vouched out-of-pocket expenses incurred by it for the benefit of the Company in the performance of its distribution duties under the AIFM Agreement.

Sales Charges And Shareholder Maintenance Fees

No sales charge or commission is payable to any party in respect of investments by the Company in the Master Fund.

The Board of Directors or the Distributor may from time to time waive or vary the sales charges applicable to any class of Shares.

Class A Shares

Class A Shares may either be distribution Shares (Class A (dis) Shares, Class A (dis) EUR-H1 Shares and Class A (dis) SGD-H1 Shares) or accumulation Shares (Class A (acc) Shares). As noted under the section headed "Dividend Distribution Policy of the Company" no distribution of dividends will be made in respect of Class A (acc) Shares but the net investment income of the received by the Company by way of distribution from the Master Fund attributable to the Class A (acc) Shares will be reflected in the increased value of the Shares. All other terms and conditions applicable to Class A (acc) Shares are the same as those which apply for Class A (dis) Shares.

Initial Sales Charge

Class A Shares will be offered at the applicable Net Asset Value plus an initial sales charge of up to 5% of the total amount invested payable to the Distributor.

Shareholder Maintenance Fee

In addition, a maintenance charge of up to 0.30% per annum of the applicable average Net Asset Value of the Company attributable to the Class A Shares is deducted and paid to the Distributor (or such other person as the Distributor may from time to time appoint to defray shareholder servicing costs incurred by the Distributor), in respect of the provision of services to investors on an on-going basis, including assistance in purchasing, redeeming or exchanging the Class A Shares, the provision of information in relation to the Company and any other assistance as may be requested by the investors.

Fees Chargeable By The Master Fund

The Investment Adviser and the Administrator of the Master Fund may waive all or a portion of their fees. However, they will not recoup the amounts waived in the previous financial period in a subsequent financial period.

The Master Fund imposes the following annual fund operating expenses (as a percentage of net assets attributable to Common Shares):

Average daily net assets of the Master Fund for the relevant period (in US dollars)	Investment Adviser's fee (as a percentage of the average daily net assets of the Master Fund)
Up to \$2.5 billion	0.53%
\$2.5 billion to \$6.5 billion	0.45%
\$6.5 billion to \$11.5 billion	0.43%
\$11.5 billion to \$16.5 billion	0.40%
\$16.5 billion to \$19 billion	0.39%
\$19 billion to \$21.5 billion	0.38%
Over \$21.5 billion	0.37%
Administration Fees:	0.15% of the average daily net assets up to \$200 million, 0.135% of
	the average daily net assets over \$200 up to \$700 million, 0.10% of
	the average daily net assets over \$700 million up to \$1.2 billion and
	0.075% of the average daily net assets over \$1.2 billion.
Custodian Fees:	0.001%

The Master Fund's formation expenses amounted to approximately U.S. \$60,000 and have been borne by the Master Fund. An early withdrawal charge of 1% of the net asset value of the Common Shares of the Master Fund to be redeemed generally applies to Common Shares of the Master Fund redeemed within twelve months of their date of issue. The Investment Manager has agreed to waive any early withdrawal charge in relation to the Common Shares held by the Company in the Master Fund.

The Custodian of the Master Fund may appoint sub-custodians who will receive fees at normal commercial rates.

Establishment And Operating Expenses

The Company's establishment and organisational expenses were borne by the Company and amounted to US\$100,000.

The Company will also pay certain other costs and expenses incurred in its operation, including without limitation, withholding taxes that may arise on its investments, registration fees and other expenses due to regulatory, supervisory or fiscal authorities in various jurisdictions, insurance, interest, custodial, brokerage costs and all professional and other fees and expenses in connection therewith and the cost of publication of the Net Asset Value of the Shares.

Under the Articles, the Directors are entitled to a fee in remuneration for their services at a rate to be determined from time to time by the Directors, but so that the aggregate amount of Directors' remuneration in any one year shall not exceed US\$50,000 unless otherwise approved by Shareholders. The Directors and any alternate Directors may also be paid all travelling, hotel and other expenses properly incurred by them in attending and returning from meetings of the Directors or any other meetings in connection with the business of the Company.

Cash Rebates And Soft Commissions

Neither the Investment Manager nor any of its connected persons may retain cash or other rebates from a broker or dealer in consideration of directing transactions to them.

The Investment Manager and any of its connected or associated persons may effect transactions by or through the agency of another person with whom the Investment Manager or any of its connected persons have an arrangement under which that party will from

time to time provide to, or procure for, the Investment Manager or any of its connected persons, goods, services or other benefits: for example, research and advisory services, computer hardware associated with specialised software or research services and performance measures etc., the nature of which is such that their provision can reasonably be expected to benefit the Company as a whole and may contribute to an improvement in the Company's performance and that of the Investment Manager or any of its connected persons in providing services to the Company and for which no direct payment is made but instead the Investment Manager or any of its connected persons undertake to place business with that party. Those goods and services do not include travel accommodation, entertainment, general administrative goods and services, general office equipment or premises, membership fees, employee salaries or direct money payments. Details of soft commission arrangements will be disclosed in the Company's accounts.

GENERAL

Conflicts Of Interest

The AIFM, the Custodian, the Administrator and the Investment Manager may from time to time act as manager, registrar, administrator, trustee, custodian, investment manager, adviser or distributor in relation to, or be otherwise involved in, other funds or collective investment schemes which have similar investment objectives to those of the Company. It is, therefore, possible that any of them may, in the due course of their business, have potential conflicts of interests with the Company. Each will at all times have regard in such event to its obligations under the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company and/or any agreements to which it is party or by which it is bound in relation to the Company and, in particular, but without limitation to its obligations to act in the best interests of the Shareholders when undertaking any investments where conflicts of interest may arise, will endeavour to ensure that such conflicts are resolved fairly and, in particular, the Investment Manager has agreed to act in a manner which it in good faith considers fair and equitable in allocating investment opportunities to the Company.

The Directors of the Company shall not deal with the Company as principals and the trustees of the Master Fund shall not deal with the Master Fund as principals.

Cash forming part of the property of the assets of the Company and the Master Fund may be placed as deposits with the Depositary, Investment Manager or with any connected persons of these companies (being an institution licensed to accept deposits) so long as that institution pays interest thereon at no lower rate than is, in accordance with normal banking practice, the commercial rate for deposits of the size of the deposit in question negotiated at arm's length.

Borrowings may be made from the Depositary, Investment Manager, or the Company or any of their connected persons (being a bank) so long as that bank charges interest at no higher rate, and any fee for arranging or terminating the loan is of no greater amount than is in accordance with normal banking practice, the commercial rate for a loan of the size and nature of the loan in question negotiated at arm's length. Any transactions between the Company and the Investment Manager, directors of the Company or any of their connected persons as principal may only be made with the prior written consent of the Depositary. All transactions carried out by or on behalf of the Company must be at arm's length and executed on the best available terms. Transactions with persons connected to the Investment Manager or directors of the Company may not be account for more than 50% of the Company's transactions in value in any one financial year of the Company.

The Articles provide that the Administrator may accept the estimate of the AIFM or an external valuer with the approval of the Custodian, when determining the probable realisational value of unlisted securities. The Administrator may accept an estimate provided by the AIFM or the Investment Manager or any other affiliate of the AIFM for these purposes and investors should be aware that in these circumstances a possible conflict of interest may arise as the higher the estimated probable realisation value of the securities the higher the fees payable to the Investment Manager.

There is nothing to prevent the Custodian or its associates from dealing as principal in the sale or purchase of assets to or from the Company, or from acting as custodian and /or trustee in any other capacity for other clients or from buying, holding and dealing in any assets for its own account or for the account of any client notwithstanding that similar or the same assets may be held or dealt in by or for the account of the Company. The Custodian shall not be deemed to be affected by notice of or to be under any duty to disclose to the Company, information which has come to its or its associates' possession as a result of any such arrangements. Neither the Custodian nor any of its associates shall be liable to account to the Company for any profits or advancements made or derived by or in connection with any such transaction. However, any such transactions must be carried out as if effected on normal commercial terms negotiated at arm's length and in the best interest of Shareholders. Transactions permitted are subject to (a) certified valuation by a person approved by the Custodian as independent and competent; (b) execution on best terms on organised investment exchanges under their rules; or (c) where (a) and (b) are not practical, execution on terms which the Custodian is satisfied conform to the principles of execution on normal commercial terms negotiated at arm's length. The above requirements shall not apply in relation to transactions entered into by the Company and the Master Fund (save that any such transactions must be executed on terms which the Investment Manager is satisfied are on normal commercial terms).

The Custodian may hold funds for the Company subject to the provisions of the Central Banks Act 1942 to 1998, as amended.

Save as disclosed in the section headed "Directors", no director is materially interested any transaction or arrangement with the Company or in which the Company is interested. A Director maybe a party to, or otherwise interested in, any transaction or arrangement with the Company or in which the Company is interested provided that he has disclosed to the Directors prior to the conclusion of any such transaction or arrangement the nature and extent of any material interest of his therein. Unless the Directors determine otherwise, a Director may not vote in respect of any contract or arrangement or any proposal whatsoever in which he has a material interest. At the date of this Prospectus no Director or any connected person of any Director has any interest, beneficial or non-beneficial, in the share capital of the Company or any material interest in the Company or in any agreement or arrangement with the Company. The Directors shall endeavour to ensure that any conflict of interest is resolved fairly.

The AIFM maintains and operates organizational, procedural and administrative arrangements and implements policies and procedures designed to manage actual and potential conflicts of interest. It will take all reasonable steps to identify; record and manage conflicts of

interest fairly and in accordance with the group "Conflicts of Interest Policy". It will monitor compliance with its Conflict of Interest Policy on an ongoing basis. It may implement additional controls in respect of the management of conflicts of interest where necessary. Where a conflict of interest cannot be managed and where permissible, the Company may obtain the client's consent to continue with the conflict of interest in place or determine to decline to act for the client.

Shareholders Meetings

All general meetings of the Shareholders shall be held in Ireland and at least one general meeting of the Company shall be held in each year as the Company's annual general meeting. At least 21 days' notice (inclusive of the day on which the notice is served or deemed to be served and of the day for which the notice is given) shall be given to Shareholders. For as long as the Master Fund remains authorised in Hong Kong, if within half an hour from the time appointed for the meeting a quorum is not present, the meeting shall be adjourned for not less than 15 days (including Shareholders meetings of the Master Fund). The quorum at an adjourned meeting will be those shareholders present at the adjourned meeting in person or by proxy. The notice shall specify the place, day and hour of the meeting and the terms of the resolutions to be proposed. A proxy may attend on behalf of any Shareholder. The voting rights attached to the Shares are set out under "Voting Rights" above.

The quorum for meetings at which a special or extraordinary resolution is to be considered should be the holders of 25% of the shares in issue and 10% if only an Ordinary Resolution is to be considered. The Directors of the Company, the Depositary, the Investment Manager and their connected persons must be prohibited from voting their beneficiary owned shares at, or counted in the quorum for, a meeting at which they have a material interest in the business to be contracted. An Extraordinary General Meeting should be called for the following purposes: to modify, alter or add to the constitutive documents of the Company (other than changes which are necessary to make possible compliance with fiscal or other statutory or official requirements or do not materially prejudice shareholders' interests or are necessary to correct a manifest error); to terminate the Company; to increase the maximum fees paid to the Investment Manager, the Depositary, or Directors of the Company: or to impose other types of fees.

Reports And Accounts

The Company shall provide Shareholders with monthly statements that provide their portfolio holdings and security valuations within seven business days of month end. Further, the Directors shall cause to be prepared an annual report and audited annual accounts for the Company for the period ending on the Accounting Date in each year. The annual report will be forwarded to Shareholders and the Irish Stock Exchange within four months of the end of the relevant Accounting Period end and at least twenty-one days before the annual general meeting. In addition, the Directors shall cause to be prepared and circulated to Shareholders a half-yearly seport which shall include unaudited half-yearly accounts for the Company prepared up to 31 January in each year. The annual report and half-yearly report will be made available on the website of the Hong Kong Representative at www.franklintempleton.com.hk, within four months and two months respectively after the end of the period covered. These reports are available in English only, and are also available free of charge at the office of the Hong Kong Representative.

The Master Fund shall provide holders of Common Shares with its audited annual and unaudited interim accounts within four and two months respectively. The periodic reports of the Master Fund will be attached to periodic reports of the Company when they become available. The annual report of the Company will contain details of the investment portfolio of the Master Fund.

Fair Treatment Of Shareholders

The AIFM has established procedures, arrangements and policies to ensure compliance with the principles of fair treatment of investors. The principles of treating investors fairly include, but are not limited to:

- · acting in the best interests of the Company and of the investors;
- executing the investment decisions taken for the account of the Company in accordance with the objectives, the investment strategy
 and the risk profile of the Company;
- taking all reasonable measures to ensure that orders are executed to obtain the best possible result;
- · preventing from placing the interests of any group of investors above the interests of any other group of investors;
- · ensuring that fair, correct and transparent pricing models and valuation systems are used for the Company managed;
- preventing undue costs being charged to the Company and investors.

The AIFM maintains and operates organizational, procedural and administrative arrangements and implements policies and procedures designed to manage actual and potential conflicts of interest.

The Company may, in accordance with the requirements of the Central Bank, create further Share classes from time to time. These Share classes may be subject to different terms and conditions, including potentially different fee, dealing, transfer, information disclosure or liquidity arrangements, subject to the requirements of the Central Bank. Such Share classes may be made available to any type of Shareholder, whether or not such Shareholder has legal or economic links to the AlFM or the Company.

Shareholders' Rights Against Service Providers

The Company is reliant on the performance of third party service providers, including the AIFM, the Investment Manager, the Depositary, the Administrator and the Auditor (the "Service Providers"). Further information in relation to the roles of the Service Providers is set out above.

Shareholders will not have any direct contractual rights against the Service Providers of the Company appointed from time to time. Any Shareholder who believes they may have a claim against any Service Provider in connection with their investment in the Company, should consult their legal adviser.

The Depositary and Custodian Agreement provides that the Depositary will be liable to the Company for the loss by the Depositary,

or a third party to whom it has entrusted custody, of financial instruments held in custody (provided that such liability has not been lawfully discharged). It also provides that this liability can be invoked by the AIFM, both on behalf of the Company and on behalf of the Shareholders. The Depositary and Custodian Agreement imposes further duties and obligations on the Depositary and provides that the AIFM is entitled to pursue the Depositary, on behalf of the Company and on behalf of the Shareholders, in the event that the Depositary fails to carry out these duties and meet these obligations. The Depositary and Custodian Agreement does not create for Shareholders any explicit right of action against the Depositary.

Winding Up

The Articles contain provisions to the following effect:

- (a) if the Company shall be wound up the liquidator shall, subject to the provisions of the Companies Acts apply the assets of the Company in such manner and order as he thinks fit in satisfaction of creditors claims;
- (b) the assets available for distribution among the Shareholders shall then be applied in the following priority:
 - (i) first, in the payment to the Shareholders, a sum in U.S. Dollars (or in any other currency selected by the liquidator) as nearly as possible equal (at a rate of exchange determined by the liquidator) to the relevant Net Asset Value per Share of the Shares held by the relevant Shareholders as at the date of commencement to wind up provided that there are sufficient assets to enable such payment to be made:
 - (ii) secondly, in the payment to the Shareholders of any balance then remaining, such balance being made in proportion to the number of Shares held:
- (c) if the Company shall be wound up (whether the liquidation is voluntary, under supervision or by the Court) the liquidator may, with the authority of a Special Resolution and any other sanction required by the Companies Acts, divide among the members in specie the whole or any part of the assets of the Company, and whether or not the assets shall consist of property of a single kind, and may for such purposes set such value as he deems fair upon any one or more class or classes of property, and may determine how such division shall be carried out as between the Shareholders or different classes of Shareholders provided always that each Shareholder agrees to accept such division and can request the Depositary to liquidate the assets to cash if they are not in agreement with the distribution in specie. The liquidator may, with the like authority, vest any part of the assets in trustees upon such trusts for the benefit of Shareholders as the liquidator, with the like authority, shall think fit, and the liquidation of the Company may be closed and the Company dissolved, but so that no Shareholder shall be compelled to accept any assets in respect of which there is liability.

Material Contracts

The following contracts, which are summarised in the Sections "Management And Administration" and "Fees And Expenses Of The Company" above, have been entered into and are, or may be, material:

- (a) AIFM agreement dated 17 July 2014 between the Company and the AIFM;
- (b) Investment Management Agreement dated 17 July 2014 between the AIFM and the Investment Manager pursuant to which the Investment Manager was appointed to invest and manage the cash and other assets and investments of the Company;
- (c) Administration Agreement dated 31 July 2009 between the Company and the Administrator as amended to include the AIFM, pursuant to which the Administrator was appointed to provide certain administration services to the Company; and
- (d) Amended and restated Depositary and Custodian Agreement dated 17 July 2014 between the Company, the AIFM and the Depositary pursuant to which the Depositary has been appointed as depositary of all of the Company's assets;
- (e) Shareholder Services Agreement dated 23 February 2010 between the Company and the Shareholder Services Agent pursuant to which the Shareholder Services Agent was appointed to provide various services in relation to the distribution of Shares of the Company;
- (f) Investment Advisory Agreement dated 24 March 2000 between the Master Fund and the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund pursuant to which the Investment Adviser of the Master Fund was appointed to invest and manage the cash and other assets and investments of the Master Fund;
- (g) Master Custody Agreement dated 16 February 1996, between the Master Fund and the Custodian of the Master Fund pursuant to which the Custodian has been appointed as custodian of all of the Master Fund's assets;
- (h) Master Administration Agreement dated 24 March 2000 between the Master Fund and Administrator of the Master Fund pursuant to which FT Services was appointed to provide administration services to the Master Fund; and
- (i) Representative Agreement between the Company and the Hong Kong Representative.

Alteration Of Document

For such time as the Company remains authorised in Hong Kong, the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company may be altered by the Company and the Depositary, without consulting shareholders, provided that the Depositary certifies in writing that in its opinion the proposed alteration (i) is necessary to make possible compliance with fiscal or other statutory or official requirements; or (ii) does not materially prejudice shareholders' interests, does not to any material extent release the Depositary, Investment Manager or any other person from any liability to shareholders and does not increase the costs and charges payable from the assets of the Company; or (iii) is necessary to correct a manifest error.

Other alterations to the Memorandum and Article of Association of the Company may be made by a special or extraordinary resolution

of the shareholders of the Company or with approval of the SFC. For so long as the Master Fund remains authorised in Hong Kong, the Agreement and Declaration of Trust and By-Laws of the Master Fund may not be altered without the consents of the shareholders of the Master Fund.

Documents For Inspection

Copies of the following documents may be inspected and obtained at the registered offices of both the Hong Kong Representative and Administrator and the Paying Agent during normal business hours on any Business Day, free of charge and copies of such documents can be purchased at the office of the Hong Kong Representative at a reasonable price.

- (a) the material contracts referred to above;
- (b) the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company;
- (c) the Representative Agreement between the Company and the Hong Kong Representative;
- (d) the Act;
- (e) the Constitutive Documents of the Master Fund; and
- (f) the Delaware Business Trust Act.

Copies of any yearly or half-yearly reports may be obtained from the Hong Kong Representative free of charge and may be inspected at the registered office of the Hong Kong Representative during normal business hours on any Business Day.

Enquiries And The Handling Of Complaints

Shareholders who wish to make an enquiry or complaint may write to the Hong Kong Representative at its address provided in the section "Directory of Parties". The Hong Kong Representative may address any enquiry or complaint verbally or in writing, depending on the nature of such enquiry or complaint, and shall respond as appropriate as soon as reasonably practicable.

APPENDIX

DESCRIPTION OF RATINGS

Corporate Bond Ratings

Moodv's:

- Aaa: Bonds rated Aaa are judged to be of the best quality. They carry the smallest degree of investment risk and are generally referred to as "gilt-edged". Interest payments are protected by a large or exceptionally stable margin and principal is secure. While the various protective elements are likely to change, such changes as can be visualised are most unlikely to impair the fundamentally strong position of such issues.
- Aa: Bonds rated Aa are judged to be high quality by all standards. Together with the Aaa group, they comprise what are generally known as high-grade bonds. They are rated lower than the best bonds because margins of protection may not be as large, fluctuation of protective elements may be of greater amplitude, or there may be other elements present that make the long-term risks appear somewhat larger.
- A: Bonds rated A possess many favourable investment attributes and are considered upper medium-grade obligations. Factors giving security to principal and interest are considered adequate, but elements may be present that suggest a susceptibility to impairment sometime in the future.
- Baa: Bonds rated Baa are considered medium-grade obligations. They are neither highly protected nor poorly secured. Interest payments and principal security appear adequate for the present but certain protective elements may be lacking or may be characteristically unreliable over any great length of time. These bonds lack outstanding investment characteristics and, in fact, have speculative characteristics as well.
- Ba: Bonds rated Ba are judged to have predominantly speculative elements and their future cannot be considered well assured. Often the protection of interest and principal payments is very moderate and, thereby, not well safeguarded during both good and bad times. Uncertainty of position characterises bonds in this class.
- B: Bonds rated B generally characteristics of the desirable investment. Assurance of interest and principal payments or of maintenance of other terms of the contract over any long period of time may be small.
- Caa: Bonds raged Caa are of poor standing. These issues may be in default or there may be present elements of danger with respect to principal or interest.
- Ca: Bonds rated Ca represent obligations that are speculative to a high degree. These issues are often in default or have other marked shortcomings.
- C: Bonds rated C are the lowest rated class of bonds and can be regarded as having extremely poor prospects of ever attaining any real investment standing.

Note: Moody's applies numerical modifiers 1, 2 and 3 in each generic rating classification from Aa through B in its corporate bond ratings.

The modifier 1 indicates that the security ranks in the higher end of its generic rating category; modifier 2 indicates a mid-range ranking; and modifier 3 indicates that the issue ranks in the lower end of its generic rating category.

S&P

- AAA: This is the highest rating assigned by S&P to a debt security and indicates an extremely strong capacity to pay principal and interest.
- AA: Bonds rated AA also qualify as high-quality debt securities. Capacity to pay principal and interest is very strong and, in the majority of instances, differ from AAA issues only in a small degree.
- A: Bonds rated a have a strong capacity to pay principal and interest, although they are somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions.
- BBB: Bonds rated BBB are regarded as having an adequate capacity to pay principal and interest. Whereas they normally exhibit protection parameters, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to lead to a weakened capacity to pay principal and interest for bonds in this category than for bonds in the A category.

BB. B. CCC. CC:

- Bonds rated BBB, B, CCC and CC are regarded, on balance, as predominantly speculative with respect to the issuer's capacity to pay interest and repay principal in accordance with the terms of the obligations. BB indicates the lowest degree of speculation and CC the highest degree of speculation. While these bonds will likely have some quality and protective characteristics they are outweighed by large uncertainties or major risk exposures to adverse conditions.
- C: Bonds rated C typically subordinated debt to senior debt that is assigned an actual or implied CCC-rating. The C rating may also reflect the filing of a bankruptcy petition under circumstances where debt service payments are continuing. The C1 rating is reserved for income bonds on which no interest is being paid.
- D: Debt rated d is in default and payment of interest and/or repayment of principal is in arrears.

Plus(+) or minus(-):

The ratings from "AA" to "CCC" may be modified by the addition of a plus or minus sign to show relative standing within the major rating categories.

Commercial Paper Ratings

Moody's

Moody's commercial paper ratings are opinions of the ability of issuers to repay punctually their promissory obligations not having an original maturity in excess or nine months. Moody's employs the following designations, all judged to be investment grade, to indicate the relative repayment capacity of rated issuers:

- P-1 (Prime 1): Superior capacity for repayment.
- P-2 (Prime 2): Strong capacity for repayment.

S&P

S&P's ratings are a current assessment of the likelihood of timely payment of debt having an original maturity of no more than 365 days. Ratings are graded into four categories, ranging from "A" for the highest quality obligations to "D" for the lowest. Issues within the "A" category are delineated with the numbers 1, 2 and 3 to indicate the relative decree of safety, as follows:

- A-1: This designation indicates the degree of safety regarding timely payment is very strong. A "plus" designation indicates an even stronger likelihood of timely payment.
- A-2: Capacity for timely payment on issues with this designation is strong. The relative degree of safety, however, is not as overwhelming as for issues designated A-1.
- A-3: Issues carrying this designation have a satisfactory capacity for timely payment. They are, however, somewhat more vulnerable to the averse effects of changes in circumstances than obligations carrying the higher obligations.